

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2021

# Supplemental Education Services Regarding Standardized Literacy and Mathematics Proficiency of At-Risk Students

Anthony Riscica Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Educational Administration and Supervision Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

# Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Anthony Riscica

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Peter Kiriakidis, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty Dr. Carole Pearce, Committee Member, Education Faculty Dr. Kimberley Alkins, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2021

# Abstract

Supplemental Education Services Regarding Standardized Literacy and Mathematics

Proficiency of At-Risk Students

by

Anthony Riscica

MA, Manhattan School of Music, 1976

BS, Manhattan School of Music, 1975

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Walden University

October 2021

#### Abstract

At-risk high school students had low literacy and mathematics proficiency state test scores for the past 6 consecutive years in one suburban public school district in the Northern United States. In 2016, school administrators implemented supplemental education services (SES) to help these students to improve their performance on state tests. The purpose of this quasi-experimental research study was to examine if there was a statistically significant difference in literacy and mathematics state test scores before and after the implementation of SES into the curriculum. The theoretical foundation was Vygotsky's social development theory, which posits students make connections between the teaching environment and their experiences. With a convenience sample n = 227 atrisk high school students in Grades 10 and 11 from one suburban public school district, a comparison of 1,362 archived matched literacy and mathematics state scores before and after the implementation of SES was used to determine if there is a statistically significant change using a t test. After the implementation of SES, there was a statistically significant increase in the ELA and mathematics state test scores of at-risk students at the research site. The findings of this study may assist high school administrators to continue to use SES to assist at-risk students to reach proficiency on state tests. A positive social change includes the recommendation to continue to use SES at the research site for at-risk students to increase their state test scores in ELA and mathematics for these students to graduate from school and to enroll in postsecondary education, including trade schools and entering the workforce.

Supplemental Education Services Regarding Standardized Literacy and Mathematics

Proficiency of At-Sisk Students

by

Anthony Riscica

MA, Manhattan School of Music, 1975

BS, Manhattan School of Music, 1976

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Walden University

October 2021

## Dedication

I dedicate this doctoral study to my family for having the faith in me to complete this academic journey even with many obstacles and challenges through the years. To my parents Frances and Andy for their guidance and love from above. To my loving wife Janie whose continuous support and questioning of my progress kept me on track. Most of all for my wife's love and for the endless hours she sat alone on the couch. I loved every one of her surprise visits as I sat at my desk with coffee, tea, or a candy bar or two along with a kiss made those lonely times writing alone in my office bearable which rejuvenated my progress with every visit. To my three children, my oldest daughter Janine a loving mother and daughter and the other educator and administrator in my family who often shares her passion for education and the progress of all children with a keen focus on those with special needs and the concerns surrounding their challenges and triumphs. I am very proud of you. My son Anthony who at times is a reflection of myself many years ago as a professional musician who recently graduated with his master's degree from NYU and now assisting young and old with his talent and compassion as a music therapist in NYC and as a percussionist with Blue Man Group. To my baby girl Amanda, a loving mommy who can ask questions that no one else can get to and make sure you know the truth. Her love for me as her dad makes me proud and gets to that little piece of my heart that is clear of any stents and for saving my life. And of course, my three handsome grandsons Patrick (Pal), Vincent (Magoo), and baby Anthony (Partner), thinking of you kids always brings a smile to my face and a rush to my heart of a very special love only a grandparent can feel.

# Acknowledgments

I would like to thank all my professors at Walden University who kept me on track during my initial coursework from educational theory to the world of statistics and SPSS.

I also want to recognize the many students I have had the pleasure of working with as a music teacher, assistant principal, principal, and superintendent. Thank you to my peers and colleagues that I have spent over 40 years in education working together in numerous school districts.

A big thank you to Dr. Cindy Pritchett who is a colleague and a friend and a great resource while creating my proposal.

I share a special thank you to my latest Chairman Dr. Peter Kiriakidis for spending endless hours and nights with me on Skype. Dr. Kiriakidis shared never ending encouragement, kind words, the support I truly needed to complete this doctoral journey, and making me proud of my doctoral achievement. Dr. Kiriakidis was there in the afternoon or at midnight. Dr. Kiriakidis for your dedication, I thank you my mentor and brother for every minute we worked together. God Bless you and your family!!

.

List of Tables	V
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background	3
Problem Statement	5
Purpose of the Study	5
Research Questions and Hypotheses	6
Theoretical Foundation	7
Nature of the Study	8
Definitions of Key Terms	9
Scope and Delimitations	11
Limitations	11
Significance	11
Summary	12
Chapter 2: Literature Review	13
Literature Search Strategy	13
Theoretical Foundation	14
Federal Educational Funding and Accountability	20
Federal Education Acts	
Accountability	
Literature Review Related to Key Concepts and Variables	23
Benefits of ELT After-School Programs	
ELT/SES Programs	

# Table of Contents

Benefits of ELT	27
Supplemental Education Services	28
SES Programs	30
SES Attendance and Participation	31
ELT/SES and Student Achievement	32
Individualized and Small-group Instruction	33
At-Risk Students	34
At-Risk Students, Achievement, and ELT/SES	35
Extended Learning Time	39
Mandated SES	39
Standardized Test Scores	42
Training on SES	43
Summary and Conclusions	44
Chapter 3: Research Method	46
Research Design and Rationale	46
Role of the Researcher	48
Methodology	48
Sampling and Sampling Procedures	49
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	50
Treatment	50
Archived Data	51
Instrumentation and Materials	52
Data Analysis	54

Threats to Validity	
Validity and Reliability of the Instrument	
Internal and External Validity of Study	
Ethical Procedures	
Summary	
Chapter 4: Results	60
Treatment	61
Data Collection	
Organization of Data	
Description of Participants	
Instrumentation and Materials	
Results	66
Research Question 1	
Research Question 2	
Summary	
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	
Interpretation of the Findings	80
Limitations of the Study	
Recommendations	
Implications	90
Reflections	91
Conclusion	92
References	94

Appendix:	G Power	Results	114	4
-----------	---------	---------	-----	---

# List of Tables

Table 1. Percentages of At-Risk Students in ELA and Mathematics	5
Table 2. Descriptive Statistics for ELA Across 6 Years	68
Table 3. ELA State Test Scores in 2013 – 2018	70
Table 4. Descriptive Statistics for Mathematics Across 6 Year	72
Table 5. Mathematics State Test Scores in 2013 – 2018	75

#### Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

According to a senior district administrator at one suburban public school district located in Northern United States, as a means of helping at-risk high school students to meet state requirements for English language arts (ELA) and mathematics, school administrators implemented supplemental education services (SES) into the curriculum in 2016. Additionally, the senior district administrator said that at the research site school, administrators implemented SES for at-risk high school students to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics. Prior to the implementation of SES, ELA and mathematics teachers participated in professional development (PD) in the summer of 2016 with SES providers for 2 weeks between 9:00 am and 1:00 pm on how to integrate SES into the curriculum to help at-risk students after school hours to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics. The problem was that the change in ELA and mathematics state scores had not been examined since the implementation of SES in 2016. The findings of this study can be used by high school administrators to continue to use SES to assist at-risk students to reach proficiency on state tests.

The United States federal government mandated that school districts demonstrate annual adequate academic achievement demonstrating growth and proficiency for all students in ELA and mathematics in addition to increased graduation rates (Lee, 2016; Maier et al., 2017; Martin et al., 2016). the United States federal government also mandated that states identify school districts that do not demonstrate improved student achievement as measured by the state and as a result a school district could have significant sanctions including when parents are offered the options of school choice or SES. The local state department of education (LSDOE) reported in 2019 that school districts have the option of reorganizing school staff and administration and closing underperforming schools (see Gorman, 2015). In response to state assessments and federal requirements, many school administrators such as school principals, district supervisors, and directors implement SES to provide students with additional instructional opportunities to improve their achievement to reach proficiency in literacy and mathematics state scores (Walker, 2016). School principals implement SES to focus on students' academic achievement for students to meet school district and state requirements (Reschly & Christenson, 2019). The United States federal government increased the amount of funding to assist school districts with implementing SES (Reschly & Christenson, 2019). In 2019, federal education legislation required states to use standardized assessment data to identify students who did not meet grade-level expectations in ELA literacy and mathematics.

To prevent federal and state-mandated consequences of accountability, school districts implement SES as a form of remediation for students deemed at-risk of not increasing proficiency on state mandated assessments for graduation (Godwin et al., 2016). At-risk students are not meeting the requirements for college and career readiness (Mirpuri & Jimenez, 2019). According to the United States Department of Education (USDOE, 2019), SES is an educational intervention and form of remediation used by school districts to assist students in increasing their proficiency in ELA and mathematics.

Ongoing interest in SES has gained momentum possibly because of the additional instructional opportunities for low-performing schools across the United States

(McMurrer et al., 2015). SES is used to address federal requirements for school improvements and the ability to support students in ELA and mathematics to enhance students' academic success (Mirpuri & Jimenez, 2019; Moffitt, 2016). SES is used in ELA and mathematics as tutoring for small-group instructional (Cohen et al., 2019). SES includes extra time for instruction beyond the regular school day (Mirpuri & Jimenez, 2019). SES offers additional instructional time to students after the regular school day (Midkiff & Cohen-Vogel, 2015). McMurrer et al. (2015) explained that SES focuses primarily on students identified at risk who do not meet the required state scores and benchmarks of academic proficiency in ELA and mathematics.

Students benefit by participating in SES based on the opportunity to spend more time-on-task either in small-group instruction or individually (Godwin et al., 2016). Time-on-task is crucial to instructional success and has been found to be a significant indicator of students' academic achievement across all grade levels (Godwin et al., 2016). SES is research-based instructional support containing teaching strategies for students to increase their academic performance. Thus, Traill (2017) explained that students who enroll in programs beyond the school day that strategically incorporate evidence-based practice showed significant improvement in grades and state test scores.

# Background

At the research site, at-risk high school students had low literacy and mathematics proficiency state test scores for 6 consecutive years in one suburban public high school within one school district in the Northern United States, which was the research site. The student population of the high school was approximately 1,000 high school students. According to the LSDOE website, in 2019, all students at the research study site were required to take the state proficiency tests in ELA and mathematics that were annual state-mandated assessments and pre-requisite for graduation. Students who scored below proficiency were students identified as at risk. These at-risk students, as stated on the local school district website, had been placed in SES to help them to meet state required proficiency standards. According to 2019 board of education meeting minutes on the district website, school district administrators at this site decided to assist high school at-risk students by offering SES as an intervention in the academic year 2016. The district website showed that the objective of the administration and the local board of education was to assist all students in increasing their proficiency in ELA and mathematics with a focus on at-risk students to participate in SES after school hours. SES was made available at the research site to provide at-risk students with the academic support to reach successful academic growth and achievement.

According to 2016 board of education meeting minutes from the accountability office of the local school district, all at-risk students were placed in SES in 2016. In this study, I collected archived ELA and mathematics state test scores for 3 consecutive academic years before the implementation of the SES and 3 consecutive academic years after the implementation of the SES. The archived state test scores in the aforementioned academic subjects represent the same at-risk students whose state test scores in ELA and mathematics were below proficiency levels.

# **Problem Statement**

The research problem was that at-risk students had been scoring below proficiency in ELA and mathematics for the past 6 consecutive academic years. The state proficiency percentages for ELA and mathematics for at-risk students are shown in Table 1. According to the local school district website in 2019, at-risk students participated in SES to help them improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics starting in 2016.

# Table 1

Percentages of At-Risk Students in ELA and Mathematics States Tests

	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
ELA	70.78%	70.51%	68.17%	68.02%	71.53%	71.95%
Mathematics	68.78%	67.99%	66.11%	66.05%	69.78%	70.35%

*Note*. Data retrieved from the LSDOE website in 2019.

# **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this quasi-experimental research study was to examine the differences in the state scores of at-risk students in ELA and mathematics before and after the implementation of SES into the curriculum (before SES implementation in 2013 – 2015 and after SES implementation in 2016 – 2018). I examined the statistically significant difference of the mean state scores of at-risk students 3 years before and 3 years after the implementation of SES. The dependent variable of this study was the archived ELA and mathematics state scores. The independent variable was the implementation of SES. A comparison of matched ELA and mathematics state scores before and after the implementation of SES was conducted to determine if there was a

statistically significant difference in the state scores using a *t* test for the testing years of 2013 - 2015 before the implementation of SES and 2016 - 2018 after the implementation of SES

# **Research Questions and Hypotheses**

This research study was guided by the following research questions:

Research Question 1 (RQ1): What are the differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018.

Null Hypothesis ( $H_01$ ): There are no statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018.

Alternative Hypothesis ( $H_a1$ ): There are statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018.

Research Question 2 (RQ2): What are the differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018?

Null Hypothesis ( $H_02$ ): There are no statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018?

Alternative Hypothesis ( $H_a2$ ): There are statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018?

Archived ELA and mathematics state scores were the dependent variable. The independent variable was SES implementation. A comparison of matched ELA and mathematics state scores before (2013 - 2015) and after (2016 - 2018) SES was used to determine if there was a statistically significant difference in the mean state scores using *t* test.

# **Theoretical Foundation**

The theoretical foundation for this study was Vygotsky's social development theory (SDT) where at-risk students make connections between the teaching environment and the use of SES to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics local state scores. At the research site, teachers who taught SES classes used SDT to create studentcentered learning where students make connections between the teaching environment and their experiences to construct new knowledge. Also, teachers who taught SES classes such as ELA and mathematics curriculum used specific strategies to teach at-risk students by using Vygotsky's (1978) zone of proximal development (ZPD). SES teachers used ZDP to create a learning environment of social interaction through modeling, coaching, and scaffolding for students to improve their knowledge by sharing experiences and learning (see Bandura, 2008). SES teachers used strategies to create meaningful opportunities for learning for at-risk students to relate what they have learned to their experiences because students set goals, read independently or in small groups, and share and support their peers about different texts (see Bandura, 2008).

#### Nature of the Study

According to LSDOE in 2019, the research site was one suburban public school district. The student population was approximately 1,000 students of whom 56.1% were European American, 35.5% were African American, 7% were Hispanic, 1.1% were Asian/Pacific Islander, and 0.3% were Native American/Alaskan. Each school had an academic review team headed by principals and assistant principals responsible for ELA and mathematics outcomes. At the research site, there were 256 Grade 9 students, 251 Grade 10 students, 245 Grade 11 students, and 237 Grade 12 students. Approximately 227 were at-risk because of their state test scores in ELA and mathematics. The archived state test scores in ELA and mathematics were from 227 at-risk high school students who participated in SES after school hours.

The use of the online sample size calculator created by Creative Research Systems (2020), with a sample size of 225 students would be acceptable with a 95% confidence level and a confidence interval of .05 (see Appendix). The sample for this research study was 227 high school students. According to the local board of education, in the year 2016, LSDOE recommended the implementation of SES to assist at-risk students to improve their academic performance on the state-mandated standardized assessments required for graduation. Students who participated in SES did not demonstrate proficiency in ELA and mathematics prior to their participation in SES. For example, a state test score between 200 and 250 is the proficient level, a score between 250 and 300 is advanced proficient level, and any student score below 200 is not proficient (McCahill, 2015). Students are determined to be at-risk if they score between 180 and 210 on the local state assessments in ELA and mathematics (McCahill, 2015). At-risk students were placed in SES by the school administration.

#### **Definitions of Key Terms**

*At-risk students*: Disengaged students who demonstrate behaviors that indicate increased potential of academic failure and dropping out of high school (Steinberg & Quinn, 2017). At-risk students may have low scores on standardized tests, poor school attendance, and disciplinary problems, as well as family issues, such as low income and domestic violence (Steinberg & Quinn, 2017).

*Extended learning time (ELT)*: ELT programs are designed to provide additional time to at-risk students for instruction in ELA literacy and mathematics to support academic success (Farbman, 2015). ELT is the lengthening of the school day, school week or school year for all students in a given school to focus on core academic learning and enrichment activities to enhance student success. ELT is designed to assist students by affording additional learning time beyond the traditional school day with the intent of increasing academic achievement and test scores (DiGiacomo et al., 2016).

*Every Student Succeeds Act* (ESSA): The focus of 2015 ESSA is on statewide assessments used to measure students' progress with outcomes shared with all educational stakeholders. ESSA affords states with the ability to create their own evidence-based interventions as a tool to assist with student achievement and success (USDOE, 2019). *Supplemental educational services* (SES): Support services available to students free of charges for individual or small group tutoring after school hours, on weekends, and during summer months (USDOE, 2019). SES helps students in ELA and mathematics in the form of individual and small-group instruction (USDOE, 2019).

# Assumptions

All research includes assumptions that the researcher believes to be true. According to Leedy and Ormrod (2019), "Assumptions are so basic that, without them, the research problem itself could not exist" (p. 62). For example, a research assumption is that an identified sample represents the population that will yield the information necessary for the study (Creswell & Creswell, 2017).

In this study, I assumed that the local school district's guidance department provided me with accurate archived state test scores in ELA and mathematics of at-risk students. I assumed that school administrators used state test scores to identify at-risk students. I also assumed that at-risk students participated in SES and that their teachers were state-certified in ELA and mathematics. My assumptions were that the ELA and mathematics teachers were trained to use SES to: (a) integrate the state curriculum for ELA and mathematics during SES, (b) cover the curriculum, and (c) help students to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics local state test scores. Another assumption was that students in SES classes were in cohorts with students who had similar ELA and mathematics levels.

#### **Scope and Delimitations**

The scope of this research was the state test scores from one school district for atrisk students who participated in ELA and mathematics state tests before and after the implementation of SES. This study was delimited by the experiences of the ELA and mathematics teachers who integrated SES into the curriculum. School administrators developed the class lists of at-risk students and implemented SES. Thus, random sampling was not possible for the purpose of this study.

# Limitations

Acknowledging study limitations demonstrates the researcher's understanding of the various factors that could affect the generalizability and application of a study's findings. Limitations are potential weaknesses in a study (see Jager et al., 2017). A limitation of this study was the use of archived state scores of at-risk students. The findings may not be generalizable to a larger population (see Jager et al., 2017).

#### Significance

The findings of this study may be used by high school administrators to continue to implement SES to assist at-risk students to reach proficiency on state tests. School district administrators can use the findings to make decisions to allocate human and capital resources to continue to integrate SES into the curriculum in all schools. The results of this study can be used by district and school administrators to make decisions regarding SES implementation for at-risk students. The findings of this study may be useful to educators when implementing SES to improve the overall student performance in ELA and mathematics. A positive social change includes a recommendation to use SES for at-risk students to increase their state test scores in literacy and mathematics for these students to graduate from school and to enroll in postsecondary education, including trade schools and entering the workforce.

#### Summary

At the research site, at-risk high school students had low literacy and mathematics proficiency state scores for 6 consecutive years in one suburban public school district in the Northern United States. In 2016, school administrators implemented SES to help these students to improve their performance on state tests. SES was integrated into the ELA and mathematics curriculum in 2016, at the research site, to help students improve their proficiency in these subjects. The purpose of this quasi-experimental research study was to examine if there was a statistically significant difference in both literacy and mathematics state scores before and after the implementation of SES into the curriculum. The theoretical foundation was Vygotsky's SDT, which posits students make connections between the teaching environment and their experiences. In Chapter 2, I present the review of the literature on SES. In Chapter 3, I present the methodology, and data collection and analysis. In Chapter 4, I present the findings. In Chapter 5, I conclude the study with a discussion of the findings, an interpretation of the findings, implications of the findings for social change, and recommendations for future research.

#### Chapter 2: Literature Review

At the research site, at-risk high school students had low literacy and mathematics proficiency state scores between 2013 and 2018 in one suburban public school district located in Northern United States. In 2016 school administrators implemented SES to help these students to improve their proficiency on state tests. The purpose of this quasiexperimental research study was to examine if there was a statistically significant difference in literacy and mathematics state test scores before and after the implementation of SES into the curriculum. Before-school programs and after-school programs are extended learning opportunities for students (McCombs et al., 2020). Programs have been implemented to assist students with supportive learning programs (Fluke, 2018). These programs affect ELA and mathematics state test scores (Yue et al., 2018). Large gains in ELA and mathematics occurred in schools where students received more instruction (Heinrich et al., 2014). In this literature review, I present the literature search strategy, names of databases used to retrieve peer-reviewed articles, the theoretical foundation, and literature review related to key concepts.

#### **Literature Search Strategy**

I used the Walden University Library to access online databases regarding SES. The databases were ProQuest, EBSCO, Education Resource Information Center (ERIC), and SAGE Publications. I selected peer-reviewed articles from each database regarding ELT/SES and the effects of SES on at-risk students. The search topics related to the various aspects of time and learning drawing from early research from the early 1900's through 2018 with current literature reviewed between 2015 and 2021. Governmental information both on the state and federal level are used extensively to define practices, requirements, and funding for supplemental programs. The use of both older and current research from journals, researchers, and organizations demonstrates the methodology, strategies, and knowledge of successful programs and pedagogy.

In this chapter, I review the literature on the theoretical foundation that guides this study and federal educational funding and accountability. I also include in this chapter a review of topics related to ELT/SES such as: (a) ELT, (b) SES, (c) ELT/SES eligibility, (d) the effects of ELT/SES on student achievement, (e) individualized and small-group instruction, (f) state assessments, and (g) at-risk students. Specific key terms I used for this review included: *ELT/SES*, *at-risk students*, *federal education acts regarding ELT/SES*, *No Child Left Behind (NCLB)*, *student achievement*, *ELT*, *SES*, *ELA*, *mathematics*, *at-risk students*, *high school students*, *SES*, *after-school programs*, *teaching strategies for at-risk students*, *state assessments and at-risk students*, and *school principals and at-risk students*.

# **Theoretical Foundation**

Adults have a strong influence on children's cognitive abilities and development as they convey their culture's intellectual means and thoughts that children begin to internalize at a young age (Vygotsky, 1978). Infants are born with basic skills related to elementary mental functions such as attention, sensation, and memory that are shaped and developed with social interaction with family including older children (Vygotsky, 1978). Vygotsky's (1978) SDT and ZPD were the theoretical foundation for this research study. Vygotsky (1978) posited that learning would occur when students are provided with a supportive learning environment and when students take an active role in their learning process.

At the research site, senior district school administrators expected SES teachers to deliver the same curriculum to at-risk students in the SES program. According to the senior administrator at the research site, course materials in ELA and mathematics were provided to all literacy and mathematics teachers who taught SES courses to help these students to increase their proficiency. Specifically, according to the senior administrator at the research site, at-risk students are supported with opportunities to develop literacy and mathematics skills by the same literacy and mathematics teachers who deliver the same course content to at-risk students who attended SES classes. According to the senior administrator at the research site, district SES courses were designed based on Vygotsky's (1978) SDT. Based on the school district's decision to apply SDT in SES courses, I assumed that SES classes were associated with at-risk students' capacity to improve their proficiency in literacy and mathematics. This assumption along with the tenets of SDT guided the research questions.

SDT is used by SES teachers to help at-risk students to increase proficiency in ELA and mathematics local state test scores by making connections between the teaching SES environment and the curriculum of SES. Teachers who are teaching at-risk students in the SES classes apply SDT to help students to improve their proficiency in both ELA and mathematics by using specific teaching strategies to help students to make connections between what they already know from previous ELA and mathematics classes to learn new literacy and mathematics concepts. For example, ELA and mathematics teachers who teach curriculum to at-risk students during their SES classes apply SDT to their teaching practices for these students to learn new concepts by creating student-centered learning environment. The focus of applying SDT is on at-risk students to make connections between the SES teaching environment and their previous experiences in both ELA and mathematics to construct new knowledge.

Vygotsky's SDT is based on children's development as a socially embedded process as they acquire their cultural values and problem-solving strategies through collaborative interactions with others who are more knowledgeable such as parents and teachers (Roosevelt, 2008; Vygotsky, 1978). The most important learning by the child occurs through social interaction with a skillful tutor. The tutor may give verbal instructions or model specific steps that Vygotsky (1978) referred to as cooperative or collaborative dialogue (Campbell, 2008; Roosevelt, 2008). In turn the child absorbs the instructions and directions provided by the tutor and begins to implement their understanding to guide their performance. Vygotsky (1978) believed that children are curious and want to be involved in their learning and discoveries, and it is their social surroundings that contribute to their overall development. Overall, Vygotsky's SDT is grounded on the belief that the child's social environment greatly influences their beliefs and how they think in addition to what they think about (Campbell, 2008; Roosevelt, 2008).

Another area related to Vygotsky's SDT is what is called the ZPD, which relates to the difference between what a child can achieve independently and what a child can achieve with the support and guidance of a partner who is already skilled in a specific area (Vygotsky, 1978). According to Vygotsky (1978), "The importance of cultural and social context for learning. Cognitive development stems from social interactions from guided learning within the ZPD as children and their partner's co-construct knowledge" (p. 1). However, it is important that only a small amount of assistance is needed if teaching in the correct ZDP.

Vygotsky (1978) developed ZPD to account for the learning potential of children. Vygotsky defined the ZPD as "the distance between the actual development level as determined by independent problem solving and the level of potential development as determined through problem solving under adult guidance or in collaboration with more capable peer" (p. 86). ZPD was understood by Vygotsky to describe the current or actual level of development of the learner and the next level attainable through the use of mediating semiotic and environmental tools and capable adult or peer facilitation (Roosevelt, 2008). The idea is that individuals learn best when working together with others during joint collaboration, and it is through such collaborative endeavors with more skilled persons that learners learn and internalize new concepts, psychological tools, and skills (Roosevelt, 2008). Though the concept of ZPD, teachers design instruction and analyze learning of students (Cherry, 2018). Roosevelt (2008) holds that the main goal of education from Vygotskian perspective is to keep learners in their own ZPDs as often as possible by giving them interesting and culturally meaningful learning and problem-solving tasks that are slightly more difficult than what they do alone, such that they will need to work together either with another, more competent peer or with a teacher or adult to finish the task. The idea is that after completing the task jointly, the

learner will likely be able to complete the same task individually next time, and through that process, the learner's ZPD for that particular task will have been raised (Campbell, 2008). SES teachers who teach ELA and mathematics curriculum use Vygotsky's (1978) ZPD and specific teaching strategies to teach at-risk students. ZPD is implemented by SES teachers to create a learning environment of social interaction. Specifically, SES teachers use ZPD to teach a lesson through modeling by illustrating new concepts in mathematics and literacy to at-risk students. These teachers use coaching to help at-risk students understand the curriculum through role playing in literacy and students helping each other to learn mathematics. These teachers also use scaffolding for students to discover new ideas and apply knowledge to master the mathematics and literacy curriculum. According to Bandura (2008), through modeling, coaching, and scaffolding students can learn techniques to improve their knowledge. For example, when SES teachers use modeling, coaching, and scaffolding and encourage students to share experiences then learning is improved (see Bandura, 2008). ELA and mathematics teachers teaching SES classes can use SDT by applying ZPD to create meaningful opportunities for learning literacy and mathematics. When teachers use ZPD, at-risk students can relate what they have learned in previous literacy and mathematics classes and learn new concepts. Thus, at-risk students' prior learning experiences can help these students by setting specific learning goals. For example, in literacy SES classes, at-risk students can read independently or in small groups, and can help their peers by sharing ideas and knowledge. By using this strategy, at-risk students can support their peers about literacy texts (Bandura, 2008).

SES teachers use SDT to create student-centered learning where at-risk students are supported by making connections between the teaching environment and their experiences to construct new knowledge in literacy and mathematics. SES teachers are helping at-risk students to: (a) participate in class discussions, (b) compare their views of literacy and mathematics text, (c) learn from others, and (d) reflect on what these students have learned. For instance, teachers of SES mathematics and literacy classes use specific strategies to synthesize sources on their reading level by asking higher order thinking questions. SES teachers encourage at-risk students to take ownership of their learning and to develop lifelong literacy and mathematics skills.

Teachers of SES classes can help at-risk students to read to decode and to comprehend literacy or mathematics text to develop cognitive skills. SES teachers also help students to become active participants in the reading process. For example, literacy teachers use the SES curriculum and apply specific teaching strategies to teach at-risk students above their current reading ability levels by applying Vygotsky's ZPD. Specifically, SES teachers use modeling, coaching, and scaffolding for at-risk students to improve their knowledge by sharing experiences and learning. SES literacy teachers facilitate the development of cognitive skills by focusing on these teaching strategies where at-risk students are: (a) reading informational text in literacy and mathematics, (b) gathering an understanding of literacy text and mathematical formulas, and (c) using dialogue among peers to help their peers. Thus, SES teachers use SDT to help at-risk students to make connections between the teaching environment and the use of SES curriculum to improve their proficiency in literacy and mathematics. In conclusion, SES classes are designed based on Vygotsky's SDT. Students who take SES classes are helped by their teachers to build confidence as readers, writers, listeners, and speakers of the knowledge they acquire from understanding the given material at their own pace. SES teachers provide a supportive learning environment to improve students' comprehension through targeted reading, higher order questioning, dialogue, and reflection. SES teachers create meaningful opportunities for learning for atrisk students to relate what they learned to their experiences because these students are taught to set goals, to read independently or in small groups, to share ideas, and to support their peers in the classroom.

# **Federal Educational Funding and Accountability**

#### **Federal Education Acts**

The federal government inserted its authority into the education realm in 1965 with the passing of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA: Bishop, 2015; Sharp, 2016). The purpose of the 1965 ESEA was to provide federal funding for school districts to implement programs to benefit economically-disadvantaged students to increase their academic abilities of these students (Bishop, 2015). ESEA also provided a way to increase equality in education across the nation and a process to hold school administrators accountable for students' progress. Through its successive reauthorizations by the United States Congress, the purpose of ESEA has remained consistent: to highlight the education inequities among disadvantaged students and their peers (Kim, 2016).

## Accountability

The NCLB Act of 2001 was the first reauthorization of ESEA that mandated district and school accountability for students who did not meet state-specific proficiency on annual assessments (Goldhaber & Özek, 2019; Meens & Howe, 2015). The objective of the revision of ESEA in 2001and the enforcement of the accountability provision was to ensure a fair and equal opportunity to achieve educational proficiency on mandated state assessments for students (Haynes, 2015). NCLB mandated assessments for various grade levels in public schools received the most attention (Gross & Hill, 2016). School administrators and teachers assess all students in ELA literacy and mathematics annually by using standardized tests (Gross & Hill, 2016). Administrators and teachers must assess students once a year in science in Grades 3 to 8, and again at the high school level in Grades 10-12 (Gross & Hill, 2016).

An additional requirement for all states, districts, and schools included publicly reporting assessment statistics for all aggregated and disaggregated student subgroups, some of which are listed in the quote above, over 10 students for states, districts, and schools (Schulte & Stevens, 2015). States should ensure all students were testing at a proficient level on state assessments (Gross & Hill, 2016). Resident students in schools that accepted federal Title I funding and did not meet proficiency targets for 2 consecutive years had the choice to enroll in a different school within their own school district if one was available for transfer (Sharp, 2016). According to the LSDOE report in 2019, students in schools who failed to reach proficiency for 3 consecutive years in a row or more received free SES and students had the choice to enroll in a different school

inside or outside their own district. Additionally, schools that continued to not meet proficiency targets for more than 3 consecutive years were subject to corrective measures determined by each state, including the replacement of instructional staff and school administration. Like previous performance-based accountability systems, NCLB culpability rested on multiple premises including: (a) concise terminology and growth targets for preferred outcomes, which includes incentives for students and schools attaining high academic achievement and sanction-based indicators for students and schools in need of improvement; (b) early identification of schools not meeting their improvement targets to indicate the need for assistance and intervention; (c) increased communication of performance information for educators, parents, and other stakeholders to make educationally appropriate decisions of best practice to assist students; and (d) targeted school and district assistance and consequences to ensure school improvement (Sharp, 2016).

Advocates of NCLB argued that accountability measures help to identify specific areas where students and schools need to show improvement and enables all stakeholders to work in collaboration to improve specifically identified areas (Palmisano, 2014). Palmisano (2014) pointed to the fact that supporters agree testing places accountability on states, districts, and schools ensuring all students, including those in subgroups, receive the proper resources and assistance needed for academic success. Regoli (2015) explained that advocates of NCLB passed in 2001 support the higher qualifications required for teachers, and the opportunity for parents to choose another school for their child if their current school is not reaching proficiency. The expectation for NCLB that was passed in 2001 was that these additional modifications would enable students to have a chance to receive a quality education and that education in general would improve in areas that previously fell behind (Palmisano, 2014). Although failing schools and districts could possibly have a reduction in aid, they were first given the opportunity to offer financial assistance to students not meeting proficiency (Regoli, 2015). The main objective of NCLB was to narrow the achievement gap (Regoli, 2015).

Opponents of NCLB argued that standardized testing is a flawed method of gauging student learning and accountability because it causes teachers to teach to the test with the security of their jobs and their school's funding hinging on student test scores (Palmisano, 2014). In prior research, psychologists and social scientists found that students learn in different ways using different learning styles and varying intelligence stating that some are visual learners and others are kinesthetic learners (Hendrick, 2017a, 2017b; Regoli, 2015). Regoli (2015) explained that there was a belief that teachers would only be teaching towards the test instead of teaching the students the importance and objective of learning.

#### Literature Review Related to Key Concepts and Variables

#### **Benefits of ELT After-School Programs**

After-school programs such as ELT/SES became popular to increase academic achievement for students in elementary through high school during the 1980s (Cassidy et al., 2016). The primary reasons for these programs include preventing negative outcomes for at-risk students and affording them with an opportunity to support academic achievement, keep students away from crime, and increase attendance and positive

engagement within the school (Kremer et al., 2015; Simonton, 2016). These programs have gained significant popularity with an increased demand for both federal and private funding over the last 2 decades (Kremer et al., 2015). The After School Alliance (2009) expanded after school programs for students by supporting the 21st Century Community Learning Centers agenda, which is the only federally funded after school program (Schwanenflugel & Tomporowski, 2017). This program is available through application to communities, cities, and public and private schools or as a consortium of any of these entities (Schwanenflugel & Tomporowski, 2017). Schwanenflugel and Tomporowski (2017) also explained that once applicants receive approval, they must design a program that includes input from parents, school personnel, and other local youth organizations.

Most teachers reported that a multitude of strategies are needed to meet the needs of students (Meador, 2020). The Legislative Finance Committee (2016) found, "Most school districts are not conducting comprehensive quality time analyses to create a culture that values time-on-task" (p. 3) and also added that more time by itself will not increase students' academic achievement. ELT/SES have been used to increase academic achievement in public schools (Farbman, 2015). Both, at-risk and non-risk students, were found to increase achievement and attain higher course grades as the quantity of ELT and SES instructional time increased (Yue et al., 2018). Farbman (2015) pointed to the fact that ELT/SES can be beneficial to their overall educational mission and for an opportunity to enhance the teaching and learning process.
## **ELT/SES Programs**

Before-school programs and after-school programs are extended learning opportunities for students in K-12 with programs available in group settings or in some cases individualized instruction (McCombs et al., 2020). These programs occur prior to the scheduled school day or after the regular school day and are run by the school and its educators or an outside state-approved provider at the school as a means to offer SES and enhance academic achievement (McCombs et al., 2020). Before-school programs and after-school programs offer ELT/SES and enhance academic achievement with the objective of aiding students to meet specific standards and reach success in school by supporting and supplementing student learning. State approved outside providers are responsible for the overall operation and development of these programs created to assist students identified by the school and district. These programs are often supported by using a combination of financial sources including grants, and in some cases, some type of payment from parents (McCombs et al., 2020). McCombs et al. (2020) acknowledged the fact that programs created to support at-risk students are largely supported by public funding. There are times when involvement by community organizations and charitable programs have implemented these supplemental opportunities to assist children in the community with supportive learning programs (McCombs et al., 2020). Programs have been implemented to assist students with supportive learning programs (Fluke, 2018). McCombs et al. showed that SES supports students' academic success. Walker (2016) shared the fact that several schools in multiple studies showed both pros and cons based on the amount of time ELT/SES is offered.

The Legislative Finance Committee (2016) suggested that enhancing the time used in ELT/SES requires opportunities for teacher collaboration on tutorial methods to assist students in academic subjects (Haynes, 2015). McMurrer et al. (2015) suggested that teacher professional development, planning time, and collaboration are often prioritized over the practice of ELT/SES. High school students who participate in afterschool programs remain engaged in school and demonstrate increased attendance, problem solving skills, and increased scores on standardized testing (Marek et al., 2016). Students who regularly participate in afterschool programs have higher expectations for themselves and are more optimistic about their educational performance and future as young adults (Deutsch et al., 2017; Rinehart & Yamashiro, 2017). Successful afterschool programs use innovative strategies to attract and engage students in their education (Sparks, 2018). These strategies include offering programs that give students the ability to socialize and share common interests with other students in addition to offering support in English language arts literacy and mathematics (National League of Cities, 2020). The National League of Cities (2020) also suggested that programs are designed to prepare students to enter the workforce or continue their education after high school. While many after-school teachers across the country work to tailor their programs to students or to align to local curriculum the collection and review of data including students' academic state scores can prepare teachers with information to customize instructional strategies for students' needs (Sparks, 2018).

National Conference of State Legislators showed that students who attend quality ELT/SES demonstrate positive educational outcomes, including social and emotional skills (Fischer, 2019). Fischer (2019) also reported that high school students who have regular attendance in these programs narrow achievement gaps, have higher graduation rates, and reduced participation in risky behavior in and out of school. Afterschool programs have grown substantially in the past 25 years (Deutsch et al., 2017). The ELT/SES programs provide growth in academic development by strengthening critical thinking skills and creating additional opportunities for student engagement beyond the traditional school day (Fischer, 2019).

# **Benefits of ELT**

Kremer et al. (2015), Fischer (2019), McCombs et al. (2020), and the National League of Cities (2020) reported that ELT/SES do demonstrate positive academic outcomes that have shown student academic growth for those who participate in these programs which include: (a) greater academic confidence, (b) improved test scores, and (c) higher graduation rates. The Science of Learning and Development Alliance in collaboration with Moroney (2019) explained that research on afterschool programs facilitate the learning and development of students (Moroney, 2019). Afterschool programs also provide educators with the supports necessary to create and sustain developmentally supportive environments for increasing student academic achievement and growth (Moroney, 2019). Moroney stated that afterschool support programs can engage students in quality ELT/SES instruction as and guidance especially for at-risk youth in high school. The need for regular participation must take place as required with ongoing communication with staff and parents' students will not be able to increase their academic performance. ELT/SES has a positive effect on ELA and mathematics (Kistner et al., 2017). Students demonstrated positive growth after the implementation of ELT (Kistner et al., 2017). For students experiencing poor academic performance such as at-risk students, ELT/SES may be an effective means in supporting them to achieve academic proficiency (Kistner et al., 2017). Research in the area of ELT/SES indicated that using additional time results in improved student performance and provides additional support for those who are economically disadvantaged as they lag their more affluent peers (Farbman, 2015).

# **Supplemental Education Services**

According to the Washington State Department of Education (2016), SES are a key component of NCLB. NCLB also provided provisions for school choice as another option for families in a failing school. SES are support programs operating after school hours for students attending Title I schools. The objective of SES is to offer services for at-risk students in the areas of ELA and mathematics to improve performance and raise scores on annual state-mandated assessments (Washington State Department of Education, 2016). SES provides additional instruction for students who do not reach a proficient score of at least 200 on state tests and prepares them with the knowledge and skills to reach proficiency. Students must reach proficiency on the state assessment in the areas of ELA and mathematics to increase the overall scores for districts and schools receive.

SES providers may reach out to students and schools to recruit for their programs (Brown, 2016). Yearly evaluations of providers are based on performance, quality, and effectiveness (Brown, 2016). Additional research verifies that most schools measure providers based on rubrics where providers must show documentation of program quality and effectiveness (Brown, 2016).

A review of urban school districts and the effects of SES on student state test scores is relevant to this study (Coyne et al., 2018). According to the LSDOE in 2019, there were approximately 56,000 public schools across the country that used Title I funds for programs to assist at-risk students including supplemental academic improvement opportunities to meet state standards in core academic subjects. After-school can be used to assist with school curriculum.

The LSDOE reported in 2019 that Title I programs in that same school year served more than 26 million children including 58% in Grades K-5, 21% in Grades 6-8, 19% in Grades 9-12, 2% in preschool, and the rest to assist ungraded students. Additionally, according to LSDOE in 2019, schools with 40% or more enrollment of students from low-income families are eligible to use Title I funds to operate schoolwide programs that serve all children in the school to raise the achievement of the lowestachieving students. As required, SES tutoring services increased for low-income families continuously through the last decade (Buchanan et al., 2019). Many diverse organizations began to offer services with varying rates, curriculums, and tutoring session length (Buchanan et al., 2019). SES funding is based on each district's Title I allocation, which is determined by the district's free and reduced lunch applications and divided equally among all students identified as economically disadvantaged and eligible for Title I services (USDOE, 2019). Current funding for SES is within the range of \$600 to \$1,900 per student, which school districts pay to providers offering SES services to their students (Buchanan et al., 2019). Continued research in SES would identify programs that are effective in helping high school students reach proficiency on standardized tests and increase overall academic achievement. Additional work could analyze and determine program quality, performance, and effectiveness since school districts are responsible for the cost of the providers and use up to 20% of Title I funding to support SES programs (Buchanan et al., 2019).

# **SES Programs**

According to the LSDOE in 2019, SES providers must focus on six characteristics of high-quality programs. The six characteristics are: (a) consistent and ongoing instruction, (b) small-groups of 10:1 and smaller, (c) curriculum that is content rich and pertinent to current schoolwork, (d) varied instructional style inclusive of differentiated instruction, (e) independent and group-work targeted on specific skills, and (f) positive relationships among instructors, students, and peers. In addition to these requirements, teachers must receive continuous support and constructive evaluations from their administrators (Buchanan et al., 2019). There have been many areas to consider including the fact that schools are given the challenge to create organized programs that incorporate the collaboration of the community and meet the accountability set forth by federal and state guidelines for sharing transparency, oversight and positive results in meeting the needs of students (Bingham & Burch, 2017).

To account for the SES provider requirements, Heinrich et al. (2014) developed a standardized observation tool in 2010 to collect information on instructional materials, teaching methods, and the overall impact of different formats and resources. Resources include staffing, curriculum, and the observed level of student engagement (Heinrich et al., 2014; Simonton, 2016). Observations using Heinrich et al.'s tool showed that in 56 SES programs, most instruction is reflected in the form of teacher-directed whole group instruction (Alvarez-Bell et al., 2017). Additional observation reports showed that few instructors had the proper training and the expertise to support students, and that the curriculum and instructional practices did not meet the challenges and needs of students, even if the SES provider did not decline participation of these subgroups. The positive information from these observations showed that instructors were engaged with students in small groups and provided constructive criticism.

## **SES Attendance and Participation**

Little is known regarding the number of eligible students that are not participating in available SES programs offered throughout the United States (Yue et al., 2018). Thirty-two community school districts in New York City showed SES program completion rates ranging between 6% and 61% (Ashby, 2006). A consistent and positive predictor of SES participation is previous participation in the program (Yue et al., 2018). High school students' participation and attendance rates in SES is much lower than that of elementary and middle school students (Yue et al., 2018). SES faced many challenges including implementation problems (Partelow et al., 2018). SES used most of the funding available through Title I funds, creating a shortfall for other important programs available under Title I (Partelow et al., 2018). The objective of SES is to increase student academic achievement (McCombs et al., 2020). SES providers must create a curriculum and offer content, which aligns with each state's specific learning standards to offer services within that state (Hendrick, 2017a, 2017b).

SES providers do have flexibility in how they design and deliver their instruction, including individual instruction, small-group instruction, technology-based instruction, and online instruction (Chou et al., 2019). The requirements are that instruction must be reflective of scientifically-based research, designed to support student learning and increase academic achievement, and aligned with instruction that takes place during the regular school day (Chou et al., 2019). Eligibility for SES is based on the number of low-income students enrolled in the free and reduced lunch program, which also determines if a school is eligible for Title I funds (USDOE, 2019). SES is available to students attending Title I schools that are in their second year of school improvement and following a corrective action plan to receive SES (USDOE, 2019). Students eligible for services are at-risk students (Yue et al., 2018).

#### **ELT/SES and Student Achievement**

Current research indicates mixed results regarding the effects of ELT/SES programs on student state test scores from elementary school through high school (Brown, 2016). Researchers have reported a statistically significant positive effect on ELA and mathematics state test scores (Yue et al., 2018). Researchers shared information on the limitations of ELT/SES programs, exposing low participation rates and limited services provided for special education students and English language learners (Ander et al., 2016; Bingham & Burch, 2017). The strategies used for ELT/SES vary from school to school and provider to provider and are taking place beyond the school day (Roberts, 2016). The effectiveness of ELT/SES programs depends on the strategies, the types of activities taking place, the resources and communication styles, the methods used to foster relationships between students and educators (Marchetti et al., 2016; Roberts, 2016).

The task of measuring the overall effectiveness of ELT/SES and the efficacy of providers has been challenging for administrators including student performance and school state tests scores data (Bingham & Burch, 2017). According to the LSDOE in 2019, program eligibility is determined by the same data used to determine eligibility for free and reduced lunch programs. The number of hours a student participated in ELT/SES before attributing increased student achievement in their ELA and mathematics scores is used to determine the added value of each additional hour of attendance (Jacob et al., 2015). Larger districts use more advanced evaluation procedures to measure the effects of their programs. Research between 2006 and 2008 identified large gains in ELA and mathematics for students receiving 40 hours and more instruction (Heinrich et al., 2014).

# **Individualized and Small-group Instruction**

Although little research exists on best practices specific to ELT/SES, Morrison et al. (2019) stated that effective high-quality academic programs consist of the following:

• Continued and uninterrupted instruction

- Small student-to-teacher ratio of 10:1 and smaller
- A curriculum that contains in-depth content, differentiated instruction, inclusive of multiple learning styles, and aligned to the regular school-day
- Instructional delivery that focuses on skill development, is engaging and varied to meet the needs of all students independently and collectively
- An environment that fosters supportive and positive relationships between tutors, students, and peers
- Teachers/tutors with content knowledge and pedagogical knowledge offering ongoing support along with meaningful evaluations by administrators including positive and negative feedback.

# **At-Risk Students**

The term at-risk is used by educators and researchers to identify students who do not succeed in the traditional educational programs and schools (Toldson, 2019). The factors to identify at-risk students are often either unknown or beyond the control of the student, caregiver, or educational provider (Toldson, 2019). In 2019, LSDOE reported that at-risk students are identified as students who are approved as eligible for free and reduced meals based on family income. The LSDOE also stated that other factors can and often include students from single parent families, students with failing academic backgrounds, those who are frequently late and absent to school, and students repeating grade and subject levels. At-risk students at the high school level can also demonstrate some or all of the following: failure to achieve academically from as far back as second to fourth grade, have low self-esteem, are not engaged in their school and community, increased absenteeism, and create friendships and relationships with other lowerachieving students and participate in nonhealthy negative behaviors (Oreopoulos et al., 2017).

At-risk high school students have limited and no interest in extracurricular activities including athletics and often attend school as their only social outlet (Oreopoulos et al., 2017). There is a specific need to review and search for proven interventions that help at-risk students who consistently perform below their peers on standardized state-mandated assessments (Alessandri et al., 2017; Heppen et al., 2017). Policymakers should invest in ELT/SES for a return of positive outcomes in areas with limited resources (Miksic, 2020; St. Clair & Stone, 2016).

#### At-Risk Students, Achievement, and ELT/SES

Some students thrive in high school and others face challenges on an almost daily basis (Dupéré et al., 2018). Challenges usually include attendance, behavioral, and academic challenges that students find difficult to overcome without adult intervention (Dupéré et al., 2018). In education, challenged students are at-risk demonstrating disengagement and signs of dropping out of school (Dupéré et al., 2018). Students identified as at risk rarely apply themselves in courses beyond lower level, basic courses required for graduation. At-risk students usually demonstrate low achievement (Matheson, 2015).

Extensive research conducted over 3 decades has primarily focused on how students oversee their learning process and motivation to continue to achieve their expected goals identified as Self-Regulated Learning [SRL] (Matheson, 2015). SRL adds direction and motivation to academic success (White & DiBenedetto, 2018). The SRL process takes place before any given task and again, after the task is complete in the form of self-reflection (White & DiBenedetto, 2018). Indicators showed that the process of SRL is missing in students who are as at-risk which keeps them from making strides in academic achievement (White & DiBenedetto, 2018).

Differentiated instruction is a strategy used by many educators to address various levels of students' needs and multiple individual learning styles (Aftab, 2015). Differentiated instruction accommodates the needs of all students in the learning process and creates an inclusive environment within each school (Aftab, 2015). Differentiated instruction does not address the low self-esteem that is commonly associated with at-risk students and often is an important factor in poor academic performance (Goddard et al., 2015).

At-risk students tend to be less interested and engaged in school, which often leads to dropping out at higher rates than those students with stable and secure family attachments (Herbers et al., 2017). At-risk students experience problems at school (Cutuli, 2018). Cutuli also explained that at-risk students show higher levels of not meeting proficiency in state scores. The low socioeconomic backgrounds of at-risk students directly correlate to student academic learning gaps (Cutuli, 2018). Cutuli (2018) demonstrated a specific need to identify and implement interventions that help at-risk children who perform below their peers on standardized state-mandated assessments (Michelmore & Dynarski, 2016). Policymakers should acknowledge that the investment made in ELT/SES is returning positive outcomes for at-risk students (Partelow et al., 2018).

As a means of addressing the multiple challenges that high school at-risk students face, many interventions have been developed including ELT/SES (Deutsch et al., 2017). These programs increase learning time beyond the instruction that students receive during the regular scheduled school day (Bingham & Burch, 2017; Jez & Wassmer, 2015). There is growing evidence that ELT/SES programs assist students with academic achievement (Bingham & Burch, 2017). ELT/SES programs have shown a small but statistically significant effect on student academic achievement including state-mandated tests scores (Bingham & Burch, 2017).

In ELT/SES programs, literacy instruction is delivered by certified teachers and there is a statistically significant positive effect on literacy achievement (Kolbe & O'Reilly, 2017). Haynes (2015) wrote, "Five studies reported that math instruction by certified teachers occurred and found a statistically significant positive effect on math achievement. However, the effects were small" (p. 1). Experiential instruction and giving students hands-on learning and group work yielded positive effects on students' skills and their self-esteem leading to their overall development (Kolbe & O'Reilly, 2017). The students who benefited most from ELT/SES programs were those who were not performing on grade level and performing below standards particularly true in ELA and mathematics (Kolbe & O'Reilly, 2017).

According to Wagner et al. (2016), academic instruction in ELT/SES programs must be parallel to the instruction taking place during the regular school day for ELT/SES programs to improve student achievement. ELT/SES programs and schools must share a vision and objective for assisting students on their journey to academic achievement and success in a collaborative manner that is beneficial to the students who need assistance and to the school as an educational community (Wagner et al., 2016). Interventions enable students to share their strengths and learn from each other (Wagner et al., 2016).

According to Maykel and Bray (2020), "Most school-aged youth experience a considerable amount of stress from academic pressures, relationships, and extracurricular commitments" (p. 3). There is a significant negative effect of stressful state on an individual's mental state and wellbeing (Maykel & Bray, 2020). A stressful state can create a negative feeling in the daily lives of students creating a negative day-to-day existence with an effect on their ability to function in and out of school (Maykel & Bray, 2020). Sleek (2017) shared that daily stress also has a negative effect on the human body at the cellular level leading to susceptibility of various illnesses and the potential to advance premature aging. The following strategies create a supportive learning environment that consists of: (a) creating innovative strategies for instruction within the classroom, (b) working with families facing difficulties and implementing transitional supports for students moving in and out of schools, (c) building connections with families to enhance the school community by inviting them to more informative meetings designed to build more parent and teacher relationships based on multiple activities from general assistance to presentations that are relative to them and their children, (d) implementing and sustaining relationships with the overall community to assist with school programs, (e) creating a safe learning environment including social and emotional

support agencies, that may take a proactive approach to behavior issues and multiple awareness programs, and (f) developing connections to outside agencies for areas of assistance including social and emotional support agencies, and access to financial opportunities (Sleek, 2017).

# **Extended Learning Time**

ELT is described as programs offered outside the regularly scheduled school day including before and after school hours as well as during summer breaks (Biddle & Mette, 2016). Farbman (2015) explained that the time students spend actively engaged in the learning process is a strong indicator of student achievement. Increased learning time programs had a statistically significant and substantially important positive effect on the literacy achievement of students performing below academic standards (Haynes, 2015). Haynes also shared that ELT programs for students in suburban school districts had a significant, positive affect in ELA and a small, positive affect in mathematics in rural environments. Farbman found a moderately positive correlation between student performance and time in the classroom.

#### Mandated SES

Walker (2016) found that schools that offered additional classroom time had higher achievement scores compared to those schools offering a more traditional school schedule. School districts implement ELT/SES throughout the United States (Gewertz, 2019). The educational goal is to increase academic achievement for students who show deficiencies in subjects that each state has selected to include in their assessments (USDOE, 2019). There is no research-based correlation found among ELT, the mandated implementation of SES, and raised achievement on standardized tests (Gewertz, 2019). The National Commission on Excellence in Education compels schools to adopt rigorous and measurable standards (Gewertz, 2019). States are required to have rigorous standards for ELA, mathematics, and science and students must have the knowledge and skills they need for college and career readiness (Lee, 2017).

The federal government continues to mandate to address student achievement to increase the time students spend learning in the classroom and allows states to design curriculum, choose books and materials and what topics are taught under each subject area (Lee, 2017). Federal funding such as "School Improvement Grants or SIG and Race to the Top" (Farbman, 2015, p. 2) support supplemental learning time for students in order to have a positive impact on student and overall student achievement. ELT is also part of SES, Title I Services, and 21st Century Learning Community Centers (Kolbe & O'Reilly, 2017). School districts may continue offering individual tutoring as an intervention for those students who fail to meet proficiency and as support for other low performing students (USDOE, 2019).

## **Intervention Services**

Intervention services are additional instructional opportunities for eligible students aligned with state standards, which provide academic support during the regular school day (Partelow et al., 2018). Supplemental services may include tutoring, remediation, and SES based on the instructional content that is consistent within districts and its schools. Lopez and Rivera (2015) stated, "Participation in these programs can result in lower dropout rates and better academic performance including better grades and test scores" (p. 3). As an intervention service, SES programs provide additional academic assistance for those students enrolled in Title I schools and identified as eligible for services (St. Clair & Stone, 2016).

Froiland and Worrell (2017) believed that many school districts expand partnerships with external organizations to increase student learning opportunities outside of the normal school day. Public funding subsidizes these collaborative relationships with external organizations even though they may use private programming (Allu, 2018). The Learning Policy Institute and the National Education Policy Center have described that these community and private organizations have a positive effect, demonstrating gains and improvements in areas of student attendance, academic achievement including high school graduation rates, and reducing the racial and economic achievement gaps (Maier et al., 2017).

According to research by the Institute of Education Sciences (2011) and Schauble (2015), slightly fewer than 700,000 students participated in SES in 2008. In 2010, there were more than 300,000 providers approved for supplemental services across the United States (Brown, 2016). Although ELT and extending the school day is a particularly effective means to support student learning for students not meeting proficiency (Cattaneo et al., 2017), there is evidence that how time is spent is also a key factor in defining outcomes of ELT (McBride et al., 2016). There is limited research on the overall effectiveness of ELT/SES as an intervention and how it relates to state-mandated assessment scores for high school students in ELA and mathematics (Duncan & Murnane, 2016). Students who participate in SES may show increased academic

assessment scores (Duncan & Murnane, 2016). There must be a minimum threshold of instructional time when determining measurable effects on student achievement using only test scores. States should create curriculum promoting college and career readiness for all students in place of imposing mandatory interventions (Lee, 2016).

Policymakers focus on the use and implementation of ELT/SES as a means of improving student academic performance, in ELA and mathematics and attendance (Biag & Castrechini, 2016). With the increased demand on student performance, additional time-on-task assists underachieving students meet the requirements of federal, state, and local mandates is necessary (McMurrer et al., 2015). Dyer (2015) explained that active participation in the classroom and time on task can support student achievement across all grade levels and subject areas. Schools offer SES in the form of aligned and integrated afterschool and summer programs that extend student learning time (Maier et al., 2017). Although ELT delivered as SES is a familiar strategy used by districts and schools to raise student achievement and standardized test scores, more research is needed to examine ELT/SES and its effect on standardized test scores in suburban high schools (Farbman, 2015).

# **Standardized Test Scores**

ELA and mathematics interventions can increase student achievement (Biddle & Mette, 2016). School leaders use ELT/SES to give students extra time and practice academic skills to meet the ongoing demands mandated by policymakers (Farbman, 2015). The research is minimal, limited, and contradictory on the positive effects of

ELT/SES and how it relates to student performance in the content areas of ELA and mathematics for underperforming, at-risk high school students (Roda, 2017).

Researchers from the American Institutes of Research in conjunction with representatives from the Boston Public Schools found that there is a positive effect after reviewing the ELT programs over the first 2 years of implementation (Kistner et al., 2017). The American Institutes of Research also explained that there are positive outcomes for students in ELA and mathematics. Academic growth and higher performance results on content-based assessments must become a primary focus to have a positive effect on suburban high school students who are not proficient according to standardized assessments.

#### **Training on SES**

SES should focus on how to implement the SES curriculum (Darling-Hammond et al., 2020; Shakman et al., 2017). To achieve this goal, teachers teaching in SES programs should be receiving training (Schwartz et al., 2018). Garcia et al. (2020) stated that educators benefit from coaching to help students increase state test scores. Schwartz et al. (2018) said that training on high-quality afterschool programs could help students to increase state test scores by at least 12 percentile points. Schueler et al. (2017) wrote that students who participate in SES could receive instruction to increase their state test scores. Schueler et al. wrote that implementing interventions could have significant improvement in the graduation rates of students because students would pass state tests and meet the criteria for graduation. Teachers who teach in SES should provide additional instruction time to students to master the curriculum (Schueler et al., 2017). Schueler et al. reported that SES programs are used for students to attend classes after school hours to improve their proficiency.

According to Schwartz et al. (2018), the most effective programs use standardaligned curricula, supplemented with district-developed lessons and activities. According to Schwartz et al., SES should be designed to focus on individualized and high-quality curriculum. Davis and Fullerton (2016) said that afterschool programs should use new media technologies to promote out-of-school learning among high school students by focusing on connecting learning to school contexts. Dougherty (2015) suggested that school district administrators should be seeking funding to improve their student outcomes. School leaders need funding to support curriculum programs such as SES (Dougherty, 2015). According to Vance et al. (2021), school leaders should be seeking funding to implement expanded learning to provide training and technical assistance to local systems and programs such as SES. School districts could receive educational programs together with training and technical assistance to help students graduate from school (Vance et al., 2021). According to the Association of California School Administrators (ACSA; 2020), school leaders should consider expanded learning programs for students.

#### **Summary and Conclusions**

In the educational environment standardized, state-mandated testing scores represent not only student scores and achievement but also teacher performance, and are used to determine if teachers are meeting specific targets for student educational proficiency. ELT/SES programs are used as an intervention to help student increase their state test scores as a school-based intervention for at-risk high school students in ELA and mathematics is an important tool for educators to assist and support at-risk students beyond the regular school day (Deutsch et al., 2017; Lester et al., 2020). Even with the high volume of information collected from state-mandated reports on student achievement there is still a limited number of studies on the effects of ELT/SES on student achievement (Bingham & Burch, 2017). Available research studies contain conflicting results, some which share various levels of growth, and others that show stagnated results with no effect on state test scores and no reduction in the achievement gap (McCombs et al., 2020; Walker, 2016). In Chapter 3, I provide an explanation of the methodology, data collection process, and analysis.

## Chapter 3: Research Method

In this chapter, I present the research methodology. I describe the role of the researcher, sampling, sampling procedures, data collection, and data analysis. The purpose of this quasi-experimental research study was to examine if there was statistically significant difference in both literacy and mathematics state test scores before and after the implementation of SES into the curriculum. School district administrators and educators implement strategies to increase student academic performance goals. However, a significant number of schools and districts do not achieve these goals (Duncan & Murnane, 2016). According to the American Institutes for Research, "Increased learning time programs had a statistically significant and substantially important positive effect on the literacy achievement of students performing below standards" (Haynes, 2015, p. 2), which indicates that programs that provide tutoring and other supplemental support such as ELT can be a useful in addressing students' academic achievement. ELT/SES programs have positive effects on math achievement for students in various urban and rural environments. However, there has been little research-based correlation found among ELT/SES, the mandated implementation of SES, closing the achievement gap, and raised achievement on standardized test scores.

#### **Research Design and Rationale**

Researchers use quantitative designs to explain the relationships among variables by using quantitative data (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). For this quantitative research, I did not use experimental design because I did not examine the effect or impact of an approach under strict and controlled environment (see Creswell & Creswell, 2017). I used

a non-experimental design to examine the relationship among variables without manipulating the variables (see Shuttleworth, 2008). I did not select a qualitative research approach because the focus of this study was not on examining experiences or perceptions of the participants regarding SES. The quantitative approach was necessary to answer the research questions. A quasi-experimental research study approach was appropriate for this study because I had dependent and independent variables. Archived ELA and mathematics local state test scores were the dependent variable. The independent variable was the years before and after the implementation of SES. Archived state test scores in ELA and mathematics were collected such as matched state scores of students who attended classes, at the research site, between 2013 and 2015 before the implementation of SES and matched state scores of students who attended classes at the research site between 2016 and 2018 after the implementation of SES. State test scores are quantitative data. With a convenience sample of 227 at-risk high school students in Grades 10 and 11 from one suburban public school district, a comparison of 1,362 archived matched ELA and mathematics state test scores before and after the implementation of SES were used to determine if there was a statistically significant change. I examined if there was a significant difference in ELA and mathematics state test scores using a t test. A comparison of matched ELA and mathematics local state test scores before and after SES was used to determine if there was a significant change for the testing years of 2013 - 2018.

## **Role of the Researcher**

In this research, I was a novice researcher and collected archived ELA and mathematics local state test scores for at-risk students who attended SES. I had neither an association with the SES implementation nor with the placement of students in SES. All archived state test scores were collected without student identifiers. I was a senior school district administrator for over 20 years. I was a school teacher for over 10 years. As a novice researcher, I established a good working relationship with senior district administrators at the research site who provided the archived state scores after I obtained Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval from both Walden University and the research site.

# Methodology

I used a quasi-experimental design. I also collected archived state test scores in ELA and mathematics. In 2016, the DOE recommended the implementation of SES programs to assist at-risk students and improve their academic performance on the state-mandated standardized assessments required for graduation. The local school district implemented SES in 2016 and made it available to at-risk high school students. The provision of support mandated in ELA and mathematics through SES was available to students after school hours. Students who attended SES were those with low state tests scores for not meeting proficiency level in ELA and mathematics. A state test score between 200 and 250 is the proficient level (McCahill, 2015). A score between 250 and 300 is advanced proficient level (McCahill, 2015). Any student score below 200 is not

proficient (McCahill, 2015). Students are determined to be at-risk if they score between 180 and 210 on the local state assessments in ELA and mathematics (McCahill, 2015).

# **Sampling and Sampling Procedures**

The research site was one suburban public school district. According to the LSDOE, in the year 2016 the student population was approximately 1,000 students of whom 56.1% were European American, 35.5% were African American, 7% were Hispanic, 1.1% were Asian/Pacific Islander, and Native American/Alaskan were 0.3%. Each school was headed by principals and assistant principals responsible for ELA and mathematics outcomes. At the research site, there were 256 Grade 9 students, 251 Grade 10 students, 245 Grade 11 students, and 237 Grade 12 students. There were 227 students in Grades 9 and 10 who were considered at-risk because of their state test scores in ELA and mathematics.

The use of the online sample size calculator created by Creative Research Systems (2020), indicated that a sample size of 225 students was acceptable with a 95% confidence level and a confidence interval of .05. The archived state scores in ELA and mathematics were from 227 at-risk high school students from one suburban public school district who participated in SES after school hours. These students were placed in SES program by the school principal in consultation with the guidance counselors, and the input from the school district's child study team such as psychologists, social workers, and other consultants. The state test scores of these students were matched for the years 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, and 2018. Thus, a convenience sample of n = 227 at-risk students was used for a comparison of 1,362 state test scores, which is 6 years times 227

students, archived matched ELA and mathematics state tests scores before and after the implementation of SES.

# **Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection**

I obtained IRB approval from Walden University and the research site. I collected archived state tests scores. I did not include in the findings neither the names of the students nor the name of the school district or local state students' IDs. I will keep all archived state test scores in a secure desk in my home office for 5 years.

# Treatment

The treatment was SES, which was implemented at the research site in the year 2016 prior to this study. SES was used for students to be in classes with a student-teacher ratio of 1:6. This low student-teacher ratio afforded teachers the time for more individualized instruction and increased student response time. During SES, students developed skills through introduction, guided practice, kinesthetic, and collaborative instruction. Individualized ELA provides time for group discussion and verbal and written interpretation. In addition to teacher instruction, students used online programs such as Study Island and Plato for independent practice and additional skill development. Thus, the treatment was the SES implementation, which was used by ELA and mathematics teachers to support at-risk students for these students to improve their proficiency in those academic subjects. Students who complete SES participate in the state tests in ELA and mathematics.

# **Archived Data**

The archived scores were the state standardized ELA and mathematics state test scores used to measure student academic competencies. According to the LSDOE website in 2019, the state measures of student achievement in ELA and mathematics are conducted in each students' junior year of high school and is a requirement for high school graduation. The state measures are used to identify what students should understand and have knowledge of, and are used to examine performance tasks and procedures that students should be able to do at the end of various benchmark years.

I requested the archived state test scores for the 2013 – 2018 school years in person by meeting with the administrator responsible for research. The district administrator at the research site had the original copies of ELA and mathematics state scores from DOE. The selection criteria for the scores included: (a) matched state test scores of students who attended classes at the research site between 2013 and 2015 before the implementation of SES, (b) matched state test scores of students who attended classes at the research site between 2013 and 2015 before the research site between 2016 and 2018 after the implementation of SES, (c) matched students participated in state testing in ELA and mathematics between 2013 and 2018, and (d) those who attended SES were taught the same ELA and mathematics curriculum by the same teachers who attended SES training. Each score is represented by three digits.

The state tests scores are stored on my personal computer, which is password protected. All data will be destroyed after 5 years. For each testing year between 2013 and 2018, archived ELA and mathematics scores were analyzed for matched students

who participated in SES using SPSS 24.0 with the level of significance set at p < .05 and a confidence level at 95% (a = .05).

#### **Instrumentation and Materials**

Information about the ELA and mathematics tests was reported on the LSDOE website in 2019. The state test scores in ELA and mathematics are criteria-referenced tests designed to measure students' achievement. State testing includes multiple-choice questions to assess the achievement of students by assessing standards and objectives for mastery. The ELA and mathematics tests consist of questions and each question receives one point for a correct answer. The numerical data for state tests scores are continuous because these scores are between two numbers such as 0 and 900.

According to the LSDOE in 2019, the total number of points individual students accrue constitutes the raw score. The final scale scores result from converted raw scores. The state shares the final scale scores and reports all scores to each school district for every school in ELA and mathematics. The scale scores are the students' calculated final scores. The averaged raters' scores determine the final score for each open-ended question. The students' scores on the multiple-choice and open-ended questions are combined toward the students' final scores in ELA and mathematics. The state test scores on each section of the test range from 100 to 300 and the minimum passing score is 200. To pass the state tests, a student must obtain a score of 200 on each section.

The LSDOE website also provided information about the validity and reliability of the tests. Testing service has established the content validity for the ELA and mathematics test sections by revising test items if necessary and then having specialists review the questions. Once reviewed, test items are field tested, and evaluators determine eligibility for normal testing conditions. Field-tests ensure validity with Cronbach's alpha between .83 and .88. Reliability of local tests is ensured by aligning the content area being assessed with test items to measure student performance in accordance to the curriculum standards and learning objectives.

This research study was guided by the following research questions:

RQ1: What are the differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018.

 $H_01$ : There are no statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018.

 $H_a1$ : There are statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018.

Research Question 2 (RQ2): What are the differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018?

Null Hypothesis ( $H_02$ ): There are no statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018?

Alternative Hypothesis ( $H_a2$ ): There are statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018?

Archived ELA and mathematics state scores were the dependent variable. The independent variable was SES implementation. A comparison of matched ELA and mathematics state scores before (2013 - 2015) and after (2016 - 2018) SES was used to determine if there was a statistically significant difference in the mean state scores using *t* test.

#### **Data Analysis**

The state tests scores were entered into an Excel spreadsheet and then uploaded them to SPSS 24.0. I examined if there was a significant difference in ELA and mathematics state test scores using a *t* test. The overall descriptive statistics such as maximum, minimum, mean, and standard deviation were calculated (see Niles, 2018). Archived state test scores were averaged before the testing years of 2013 - 2015 and after the testing years of 2016 - 2018. I examined if the ELA and mathematics state test scores increased after the implementation of SES and by how many points. Specifically, I examined if there was a significant difference in ELA and mathematics state test scores using a *t* test. A *t* test was used to evaluate whether the means of state test scores in ELA and mathematics for the years of SES implementation such as 2016 - 2018 differed significantly or not from the means of state test scores when SES was not implemented between 2013 and 2015 with a 95% confidence interval. The *t* test is an appropriate statistical method for this study (see Gravetter & Wallnau, 2014). The *t* test is used to compare means between two and more groups, respectively (Johnson & Christensen, 2019). The *t* test , a parametric test appropriate for interval and ratio data, assumes that the data sampled are normally distributed, has homogeneity of variance, and has independence (Gravetter & Wallnau, 2014). These assumptions were tested prior to running the *t* test and the statistical analysis were adjusted if any of these assumptions were violated. The results of the assumption testing are reported in Chapter 4. Through nonparametric tests, scores are ranked and measured on a scale of 1 to 10 and only data that were nominal or ordinal are included (Gravetter & Wallnau, 2014).

## **Threats to Validity**

#### Validity and Reliability of the Instrument

The LSDOE tested the state tests scores by using subject matter experts in the literacy and mathematics high school curriculum. The experts provided the LSDOE with results and comments. The experts' feedback was reviewed by officials of the LSDOE to establish the collection of valid results. Based on the feedback from the experts, LSDOE evaluators reviewed the state test items, conducted field tests, and determined the state testing conditions. Thus, the LSDOE testing service has established the content validity for the ELA and mathematics test sections by revising state test items and by having specialists review state test contents.

LSDOE developed, administered, and reported state test scores. The state tests in high school ELA and mathematics are designed to address the subject of validity based on a technical report prepared by LSDOE. In this technical report, LSDOE reported the validity and reliability of the state tests administered to high school students upon a course completion. The validity of the local state test scores is based on the alignment of the state test assessments. According to LSDOE officials, the field-tests had Cronbach's alpha between .83 and .88. According to LSDOE officials, reliability of the high school literacy and mathematics state tests was ensured by aligning the content area being assessed with test items that measure student performance in accordance to the curriculum standards and learning objectives. The reliability coefficients are given in the technical report of LSDOE and are available at the research site and are based on Cronbach's coefficient alpha measure of internal consistency.

ELA and mathematics state tests are used to assess math, science, social studies, and ELA. ELA and mathematics state tests are the instrument for this study. ELA and mathematics state tests were administered to all students in each academic year at the research site by the school administrators and the teachers. ELA and mathematics state tests scores were collected, compiled, and scored by LSDOE testing service and a summary was given to the district administrator at the research site. The reliability and validity of ELA and mathematics state tests measures have been documented by LSDOE. Thus, LSDOE conducts quality control checks of high school ELA and mathematics state tests and sends the school districts their results. School districts also receive summaries and a report of all student populations from LSDOE Also, the LSDOE conducts the reliability of the state tests by using statistical methods. In conclusion, the validity of the state tests in high school ELA and mathematics were established by LSDOE officials as qualified, professional content specialists wrote all test items.

## **Internal and External Validity of Study**

Internal and external validity are concepts that reflect whether the results of a study are trustworthy and meaningful. Internal validity reflects the trustworthiness of the relation between the treatment and the outcome of a study such as cause and effect (Yin, 2018). Also, internal validity helps researchers to decide if a treatment provided is the reason for the outcome as well as the dependability of the process and how precisely it was performed (Yin, 2018). Finally, internal validity is a way to consider the confidence level of the study and whether I avoided anything that can make the findings questionable. External validity refers to how general the findings are and if they can be applied to other research sites and settings (Yin, 2018) such as similar groups, including people and situations and times (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). While internal validity relates to how applicable the findings are to the real world (Yin, 2018). Both internal and external validity are factors that should be considered prior to designing and implementing a study as both are needed to measure whether the results of the study have meaning (Yin, 2018).

Internal validity of the research design could not be guaranteed because the independent variable was not manipulated (see Yin, 2018). Because at-risk students at the research study were exposed to other variables that existed prior to this study that were out of my control, it is not possible as a novice researcher to be 100% sure that the independent variable in this study caused a change in the dependent variable.

Additionally, there were validity threats with the chosen quasi-experimental research design because I compared the outcomes of current student achievement with past student achievement. I did not control for changes in the SES teaching or teachers, changes in administration, pedagogy, curriculum changes, issues with student behaviors, or how the state tests were administered including any disruptions due to unanticipated events. Thus, a quasi-experimental approach creates the possibility of more internal threats than a true experiment (Yin, 2018)

#### **Ethical Procedures**

I received IRB approval from both Walden University (IRB No. 04-30-21-0039755) and the research site. I followed Walden University's IRB guidelines to protect the anonymity of the at-risk students who participated in state assessments in ELA and mathematics. I collected from the research site the state test scores of students who met the selection criteria. I will keep all archived state test scores for 5 years in a secure place. No identifiable information about the participants are presented in the findings. I protected the participants' anonymity and accurately represented their archived state test scores. There were no personal biases because I did not meet with students for interviews and did not collect the scores because the administrator responsible for research at the research sire provided me with the state test scores only for those students who met the selection criteria without using any identifiable information. I believe that the findings may be generalized to other similar school districts offering SES to at-risk students.

# Summary

In Chapter 3, I discussed the research methodology used for this study. I used archived state test scores. In this chapter, I described the details of the research design, and data collection and analysis. In Chapter 4, I provide the results of the data analysis.

#### Chapter 4: Results

In this chapter, I present the data collection and analysis, and the findings of this quasi-experimental study. The research site was one suburban public school district located in the Northern United States. At the research site, the student population was approximately 1,000 students of whom 256 were Grade 9 students, 251 were Grade 10 students, 245 were Grade 11 students, and 237 were Grade 12 students. The sample was 227 students who were at-risk because of their state test scores in ELA and mathematics. These at-risk high school students had low literacy and mathematics proficiency state test scores for the past 6 consecutive years (2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, and 2018). In 2016 school administrators implemented SES to help at-risk students to improve their proficiency on state tests. The purpose of this quasi-experimental research was to examine if there was a statistically significant difference in ELA and mathematics state test scores before and after the implementation of SES into the curriculum. This research study was guided by the following research questions:

RQ1: What are the differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018.

 $H_01$ : There are no statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018.
$H_a$ 1: There are statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018.

RQ2: What are the differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018?

 $H_02$ : There are no statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018?

 $H_a$ 2: There are statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018?

Archived ELA and mathematics state test scores were the dependent variable. I compared matched ELA and mathematics state test scores before and after SES to determine if there was a statistically significant difference in the mean state test scores using a *t* test. Specifically, 2013 - 2015 were the academic years before the implementation of SES and 2016 - 2018 were the academic years after the implementation of SES. Thus, the archived state test scores in ELA and mathematics were from 227 at-risk high school students who participated in SES after school hours.

## Treatment

A state test score in ELA and mathematics below 200 is not proficient. At the research site, students who scored between 180 and 210 on the local state assessments in

ELA and mathematics were at-risk students. SES was implemented at the research site in 2016 prior to this study to help at-risk students to increase proficiency in ELA and mathematics. The treatment was SES, which was used for at-risk students to be in ELA and mathematics classes after school hours. ELA and mathematics teachers taught the same curriculum to all students at the research site. The SES program, which was offered after school hours had a student-teacher ratio of 1:6. This low student-teacher ratio was used for teachers to allocate more individualized instruction to at-risk students. During SES, students were assisted to develop ELA and mathematics skills through introduction, guided practice, kinesthetic, and collaborative instruction. Thus, SES individualized ELA and mathematics instruction was designed for at-risk students to be taught by ELA and mathematics teachers after school hours for teachers to provide additional time for group discussions and verbal and written interpretations. In addition to teacher instruction, atrisk students used online programs such as Study Island and Plato for independent practice and additional ELA and mathematics skill development. Thus, the treatment was the SES implementation, which was used by ELA and mathematics teachers to support at-risk students for these students to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics.

#### **Data Collection**

## **Organization of Data**

I requested the archived state test scores for the 2013 – 2018 school years in person by meeting with the administrator responsible for research upon IRB approval from Walden University (# 04-30-21-0039755). The district administrator at the research site had the original copies of ELA and mathematics state test scores from LSDOE. This district administrator who is responsible for research at the research site used these participant selection criteria: (a) matched state test scores of at-risk students who attended classes at the research site between 2013 and 2015 before the implementation of SES, (b) matched state test scores of at-risk students who attended classes at the research site between 2016 and 2018 after the implementation of SES, (c) matched at-risk students participated in state testing in ELA and mathematics between 2013 and 2018, and (d) students who attended SES and were taught the same ELA and mathematics curriculum by the same teachers who also attended SES training. Based on the participant selection criteria, the same district administrator at the research site responsible for research provided me with the state test scores of at-risk students who participated in SES after school hours. The archived state tests scores that I collected did not include the names of the at-risk students or the name of the school district, names of high schools, or at-risk students' IDs at the district or state level.

The archived state test scores that I collected for this study were the state standardized ELA and mathematics state test scores used to measure student academic competencies. Only archived state test scores were collected. The state tests scores are stored on my personal computer, which is password protected and will be kept in a secure desk in my home office for 5 years. All data will be destroyed after 5 years. I matched the state test scores for the years 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, and 2018. Thus, I used a convenience sample of 227 at-risk students for a comparison of 1,362 state test scores (6 years multiplied by 227 students), archived matched ELA and mathematics state tests scores before and after the implementation of SES. I entered these archived matched ELA and mathematics state tests scores into an Excel spreadsheet for the testing years of 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, and 2018. I uploaded data for each testing year to SPSS 24.0.

# **Description of Participants**

As a means of helping at-risk high school students at the research site to meet state requirements for ELA and mathematics, school administrators implemented SES into the curriculum in 2016. ELA and mathematics teachers participated in PD in the summer of 2016 with SES providers on how to integrate SES into the curriculum to help at-risk students after school hours to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics. SES was implemented to help at-risk high school students to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics. Thus, SES was made available at the research site to at-risk students.

The participants in this study were at-risk students. ELA and mathematics state test scores represent the same at-risk students whose state test scores in ELA and mathematics were below proficiency levels. The participants were required to take ELA and mathematics state tests and were taught by the same ELA and mathematics teachers the same curriculum. The participants in this study were identified as at-risk students by the school administrators because of their low ELA and mathematics state test scores. Thus, for this study, I considered the participants as a single group because they attended the school where SES was implemented.

### **Instrumentation and Materials**

ELA and mathematics state tests are used to assess math and reading/language arts. The instrument for this study was ELA and mathematics state test scores. ELA and mathematics state tests were administered to all students at the research site by the school administrators. ELA and mathematics state tests were collected, compiled, and scored by LSDOE testing providers.

Field-tests ensured the validity of ELA and mathematics state tests with Cronbach's alpha between .83 and .88 (USDOE, 2019). The reliability of ELA and mathematics state tests was ensured by aligning the content area being assessed with test items to measure student performance in accordance with the curriculum standards and learning objectives (USDOE, 2019). LSDOE provided all school districts in the state the ELA and mathematics state test scores. The reliability and validity of ELA and mathematics state test measures have been documented by LSDOE.

LSDOE reported in 2019 that ELA and mathematics state test scores are criteriareferenced tests designed to measure students' achievement. These state tests consist of questions and each question receives one point for a correct answer. The numerical data for state tests scores are continuous meaning between 0 and 300. The final scale scores result from converted raw scores. The state test scores on each section of the test range from 100 to 300 and the minimum passing score is 200. According to LSDOE, to pass the state tests, a student must obtain a score of 200 on each section. Thus, the instrument for this study was archived ELA and mathematics state test scores.

#### **Results**

Upon IRB approval, I received from the research site administrator all state test scores for at-risk students who met the selection criteria. I entered into an Excel spreadsheet all ELA and mathematics state test scores. I also uploaded to SPSS 24.0 the same ELA and mathematics state test scores. For each at-risk student, I assigned a unique number to each set of archived ELA and mathematics state test scores. I did not receive students' state IDs to ensure the identities of the participants were protected. I collected archived ELA and mathematics state test scores before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018. I used ELA and mathematics state test scores of at-risk students 3 years before and 3 years after the implementation of SES.

The dependent variable of this study was the archived ELA and mathematics state test scores. The independent variable was the implementation of SES in 2016. I conducted a comparison of matched ELA and mathematics state test scores before and after SES to determine if there was a statistically significant difference in the mean state test scores using a *t* test. For each testing year between 2013 and 2018, archived ELA and mathematics scores were analyzed for matched at-risk students who participated in SES using SPSS 24.0 with the level of significance set at p < .05 and a confidence level at 95%.

## **Research Question 1**

The first research question was:

RQ1: What are the differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018.

 $H_01$ : There are no statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018.

 $H_a$ 1: There are statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018.

# Descriptive Statistics for ELA Data

The overall mean scores and general descriptive statistics for the ELA data are shown in Table 2. In the academic year 2013 before the implementation of SES, the minimum ELA state test score was 170, the maximum ELA state test score was 727, M = 221.54, and SD = 73.90. In the academic year 2014, the minimum ELA state test score was 158, the maximum ELA state test score was 688, M = 197.84, and SD = 70.02. In the academic year 2015, the minimum ELA state test score was 153, the maximum ELA state test score was 349, M = 179.33, and SD = 65.25.

In the academic year 2016, the minimum ELA state test score was 169, the maximum ELA state test score was 643, M = 217.64, and SD = 74.12. In the academic year 2017, the minimum ELA state test score was 198, the maximum ELA state test score was 667, M = 257.88, and SD = 79.98. In the academic year 2018, the minimum ELA

state test score was 239, the maximum ELA state test score was 798, M = 310.97, and SD

= 96.77.

# Table 2

#### Descriptive Statistics for ELA Across 6 Years

Year	Minimum	Maximum	M	SD
2013	170	727	221.54	73.90
2014	158	688	197.84	70.02
2015	153	349	179.33	65.25
2016	169	643	217.31	74.12
2017	198	667	257.88	79.98
2018	239	798	310.97	96.77

## Assumption Testing for ELA Data

Prior to the *t*-test analyses I assessed four assumptions. The variable from which the mean was calculated was the ELA dependent variable, which was a continuous measure, representing an interval. The SES independent variable was a pair of two conditions that the data represented. The first condition was the years 2013 and 2015 before the implementation of SES and the second condition was the years 2016 and 2018 after the implementation of SES. I used SPSS and alpha level of 0.05 for the Shapiro-Wilk test, which was used as a numerical means of assessing data normality to examine the dependent variable, which was a continuous variable. The null hypothesis for the Shapiro-Wilk test was that the ELA state test scores were normally distributed. The Shapiro-Wilk test revealed that final ELA grades of students were normally distributed (Shapiro-Wilk = 0.92 and p = .617 before SES was implemented and Shapiro-Wilk = 0.92 and p = .621 after SES was implemented). Thus, the Shapiro-Wilk test was not statistically significant before and after SES was implemented. Based on the ShapiroWilk of normality, the difference score in the dependent variable between the two conditions was normally distributed in the population of at-risk students at the research site.

The difference score in the dependent variable between the two conditions was independent of each other. The significance level reflects the normal curve distribution of mean differences of all possible outcomes (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). Each state test score was numeric between a minimum and a maximum value as set forth by LSDOE. Archived ELA state test scores for matched at-risk students who participated in SES were the dependent variable. The numerical data for ELA state tests scores were continuous because these scores were between two numbers such as 0 and 900. The independent variable was the implementation of SES in 2016. The independent variable was a pair of two conditions that the data represent. The first set of numeric data were for the testing years 2013 and 2015. The second set of numeric data were for the testing years 2016 and 2018. The difference archived ELA state test scores in the dependent variable between the two conditions were normally distributed in the population of at-risk students at the research site. Archived ELA state test scores before SES implementation did not have dependency or relationship to archived ELA state test scores after SES implementation.

Data were also analyzed for skewness and kurtosis. In SPSS, skewness and kurtosis are considered acceptable between -2 and +2 for normal distribution (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). Scores for 2013 – 2015 were positively skewed and scores for 2016 – 2018 were negatively skewed (Table 3).

# Table 3

ELA State Test Scores in 2013 – 2018

	Ν	Min	Max	М	SD	Skewness	Kurtosis
2013 - 2015	227	153	727	199.81	69.96	0.79	-0.63
2016 - 2018	227	169	798	262.41	83.67	-0.65	-0.81

## T-test Results for ELA Data

Next, I averaged the data between before the testing years of 2016 - 2018 and after the testing years of 2016 - 2018 (Table 3). The minimum and maximum of ELA state test scores for the years 2013 to 2015 before the implementation of SES were calculated (Table 3). The minimum and maximum of ELA state test scores for the years 2016 to 2018 after the implementation of SES were calculated. A paired sample *t* test is a statistical procedure that researchers use to determine whether the mean difference between two sets of observations is zero (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). For example, in a paired sample *t* test, a researcher can measure the performance of a sample of employees before and after completing a program and analyze the differences using a paired sample *t* test (see Creswell & Creswell, 2017). Thus, a paired-samples *t* test was conducted to evaluate whether the means of ELA state test scores for 3 years (2013 – 2015) before the implementation of SES differed significantly or not from the means of ELA state test scores for 3 years (2016 – 2018) after the implementation of SES.

The *t* test value was t(227) = 35.31, p = .002. The results indicated that the mean ELA state test scores for 3 years (2016 – 2018) after the implementation of SES (M = 262.41, SD = 83.67) was significantly greater than the mean of ELA state test scores for 3

years (2015-2016) before the implementation of SES (M = 199.81, SD = 69.96) as shown in Table 3. The mean of ELA state test scores for the years 2013 to 2015 before the implementation of SES was M = 199.81. The mean of ELA state test scores for the years 2016 to 2018 after the implementation of SES was M = 262.41 (Table 3). Thus, ELA state test scores increased after the implementation of SES by 62.6 points. After the implementation of SES, there was a statistically significant increase in the ELA state test scores of at-risk students at the research site. The null hypothesis was rejected that there were no statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018. In conclusion, a significant improvement in ELA state test scores of at-risk students occurred after the implementation of SES.

## **Research Question 2**

The second research question was:

RQ2: What are the differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018?

 $H_02$ : There are no statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018?

 $H_a$ 2: There are statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018?

### Descriptive Statistics for Mathematics Data

Archived mathematics state test scores were the dependent variable. A comparison of matched mathematics state test scores before and after SES was used to determine if there was a statistically significant difference in the mean state test scores using a *t* test. Specifically, 2013 - 2015 were the academic years before the implementation of SES and 2016 - 2018 were the academic years after the implementation of SES. Thus, the archived state test scores in mathematics were from 227 at-risk high school students who participated in SES after school hours. Thus, at-risk students who completed SES and participated in the local state tests in mathematics were the participants of this study. I averaged all mathematics state test scores between before the testing years of 2013 - 2015 and after the testing years of 2016 - 2018 (Table 4). Descriptive statistics were calculated using SPSS 24.0. The overall descriptive statistics are shown in Table 4. The descriptive statistics were calculated for the years 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, and 2018.

### Table 4

Year	Minimum	Maximum	М	SD
2013	165	707	211.62	77.88
2014	153	666	192.11	75.44
2015	147	339	176.18	62.68
2016	176	623	223.44	78.54
2017	205	678	252.17	78.70
2018	234	792	309.91	94.43

Descriptive Statistics for Mathematics Across 6 Years

In the academic year 2013, the minimum mathematics state test score was 165, the maximum mathematics state test score was 707, M = 211.62, and SD = 77.88. In the

academic year 2014, the minimum mathematics state test score was 153, the maximum mathematics state test score was 666, M = 192.11, and SD = 75.44. In the academic year 2015, the minimum mathematics state test score was 147, the maximum mathematics state test score was 339, M = 176.18, and SD = 62.68.

In the academic year 2016, the minimum mathematics state test score was 176, the maximum mathematics state test score was 623, M = 223.44, and SD = 78.54. In the academic year 2017, the minimum mathematics state test score was 205, the maximum mathematics state test score was 678, M = 252.17, and SD = 78.70. In the academic year 2018, the minimum mathematics state test score was 234, the maximum mathematics state test score was 792, M = 309.91, and SD = 94.43. The overall mean scores and general descriptive statistics are shown in Table 4.

#### Assumption Testing for Mathematics Data

Prior to the *t*-test analyses I assessed four assumptions. The variable from which the mean was calculated was the mathematics dependent variable, which was a continuous measure, representing an interval. The SES independent variable was a pair of two conditions that the data represented such the first condition was the years 2013 and 2015 before the implementation of SES and the second condition was the years 2016 and 2018 after the implementation of SES.

I used SPSS and alpha level of 0.05 for the Shapiro-Wilk test, which was used as a numerical means of assessing data normality to examine the dependent variable, which was a continuous variable. The null hypothesis for the Shapiro-Wilk test was that the mathematics state test scores were normally distributed. The Shapiro-Wilk test revealed that final mathematics grades of students were normally distributed (Shapiro-Wilk = 0.93 and p = .619 before SES was implemented and Shapiro-Wilk = 0.93 and p = .623 after SES was implemented). Thus, the Shapiro-Wilk test was not statistically significant before and after SES was implemented. Based on the Shapiro-Wilk of normality, the difference score in the dependent variable between the two conditions was normally distributed in the population of at-risk students at the research site. The difference score in the dependent variable between the two conditions was independent of each other.

The significance level reflects the normal curve distribution of mean differences of all possible outcomes (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). Each state test score was numeric between a minimum and a maximum value as set forth by LSDOE. Archived mathematics state test scores for matched at-risk students who participated in SES were the dependent variable. The numerical data for mathematics state tests scores were continuous because these scores were between two numbers such as 0 and 900. The independent variable was the implementation of SES in 2016. The independent variable was a pair of two conditions that the data represent. The first set of numeric data were for the testing years 2013 and 2015. The second set of numeric data were for the testing years 2016 and 2018. The difference archived mathematics state test scores in the dependent variable between the two conditions were normally distributed in the population of at-risk students at the research site. Archived mathematics state test scores before SES implementation did not have dependency or relationship to archived mathematics state test scores after SES implementation. Data were also analyzed for skewness and kurtosis. In SPSS, skewness and kurtosis are considered acceptable

between -2 and +2 for normal distribution. Scores for 2013 - 2015 were positively skewed and scores for 2016 - 2018 were negatively skewed (Table 5).

Table 5

Mathematics State Test Scores in 2013 – 2018

	Ν	Min	Max	М	SD	Skewness	Kurtosis
2013 - 2015	227	155	721	196.12	69.81	0.77	-0.68
2016 - 2018	227	205	793	260.61	78.33	-0.66	-0.78

## T test Results for Mathematics Data

Next, the data were averaged between before the testing years of 2016 - 2018 and after the testing years of 2016 - 2018 (Table 5). The minimum and maximum of mathematics state test scores for the years 2013 to 2015 before the implementation of SES were calculated (Table 5). Also, the minimum and maximum of mathematics state test scores for the years 2018 after the implementation of SES were calculated (Table 5). Also, the minimum and maximum of mathematics state test scores for the years 2018 after the implementation of SES were calculated (Table 5).

A paired-samples *t* test was conducted to evaluate whether the means of mathematics state test scores for 3 years (2013 - 2015) before the implementation of SES differed significantly or not from the means of mathematics state test scores for 3 years (2016 - 2018) after the implementation of SES. The *t* test value was *t* (227) = 39.53, *p* = .004. The results indicated that the mean mathematics state test scores for 3 years (2016 - 2018) after the implementation of SES (M = 260.61, SD = 78.33) was significantly greater than the mean of mathematics state test scores for 3 years (2016 - 2018) after the implementation of SES (M = 260.61, SD = 78.33) was significantly greater than the mean of mathematics state test scores for 3 years (2015-2016) before the implementation of SES (M = 196.12, SD = 69.81) as shown in Table 5. The mean of

mathematics state test scores for the years 2013 to 2015 before the implementation of SES was M = 196.12. The mean of mathematics state test scores for the years 2016 to 2018 after the implementation of SES was M = 260.61 (Table 5). Thus, mathematics state test scores increased after the implementation of SES by 64.5 points. After the implementation of SES, there was a statistically significant increase in the mathematics state test scores of at-risk students at the research site. The null hypothesis was rejected that there were no statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018. In conclusion, a significant improvement in mathematics state test scores of at-risk students occurred after the implementation of SES.

## **Summary**

I averaged all ELA and mathematics state test scores between before the testing years of 2013 - 2015 and after the testing years of 2016 - 2018. Descriptive statistics were calculated using SPSS 24.0. A paired-samples *t* test was conducted to evaluate whether the means of ELA state test scores for 3 years (2013 - 2015) before the implementation of SES differed significantly or not from the means of ELA state test scores for 3 years (2016 - 2018) after the implementation of SES. The *t* test value was *t* (227) = 35.31, *p* = .002. The results indicated that ELA state test scores increased after the implementation of SES by 62.6 points. The null hypothesis was rejected that there were no statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk

students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018.

I averaged all mathematics state test scores between before the testing years of 2013 - 2015 and after the testing years of 2016 - 2018. Descriptive statistics were calculated using SPSS 24.0. A paired-samples *t* test was conducted to evaluate whether the means of mathematics state test scores for 3 years (2013 - 2015) before the implementation of SES differed significantly or not from the means of mathematics state test scores for 3 years (2013 - 2015). The *t* test value was *t* (227) = 39.53, *p* = .004. The results indicated that mathematics state test scores increased after the implementation of SES by 64.5 points. After the implementation of SES, there was a statistically significant increase in the mathematics state test scores of at-risk students at the research site. The null hypothesis was rejected that there were no statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018. In Chapter 5, I present a discussion of the findings, conclusions, and recommendations. Reflections and the conclusion are presented.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

The research site was one suburban public school district located in the Northern United States. According to the LSDOE website, at the research site, the student population was approximately 1,000 students of whom 56.1% were European American, 35.5% were African American, 7% were Hispanic, 1.1% were Asian/Pacific Islander, and 0.3% were Native American/Alaskan. There were 256 Grade 9 students, 251 Grade 10 students, 245 Grade 11 students, and 237 Grade 12 students. The number of at-risk students was 227 because of their state test scores in ELA and mathematics. The research problem was that at-risk students had been scoring below proficiency in ELA and mathematics for the past 6 consecutive academic years. According to the LSDOE website in 2019, at-risk students participated in SES to help them improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics starting in 2016. The purpose of this quasi-experimental research study was to examine the differences in the state scores of at-risk students in ELA and mathematics before and after the implementation of SES into the curriculum. I examined the statistically significant difference of the mean state scores of at-risk students 3 years before and 3 years after the implementation of SES. The dependent variable of this study was the archived ELA and mathematics state scores. The independent variable was the implementation of SES. A comparison of matched ELA and mathematics state scores before and after the implementation of SES was conducted to determine if there was a statistically significant difference in the state scores using a t test for the testing years of 2013 - 2015 before the implementation of SES and 2016 - 2018 after the implementation of SES.

This research study was guided by the following research questions:

RQ1: What are the differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018.

 $H_01$ : There are no statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018.

 $H_a$ 1: There are statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018.

RQ2: What are the differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018?

 $H_02$ : There are no statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018?

 $H_a2$ : There are statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 – 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 – 2018?

Archived ELA and mathematics state scores were the dependent variable. The independent variable was SES implementation. A comparison of matched ELA and mathematics state scores before (2013 - 2015) and after (2016 - 2018) SES was used to

determine if there was a statistically significant difference in the mean state scores using t test. The treatment was SES, which was used for at-risk students to be in ELA and mathematics classes after school hours. The sample was n = 227 ELA and mathematics state test scores for at-risk students.

I averaged all ELA and mathematics state test scores between before the testing years of 2013 - 2015 and after the testing years of 2016 - 2018. Descriptive statistics were calculated using SPSS 24.0. The results indicated that ELA state test scores significantly increased after the implementation of SES by 62.6 points, t(227) = 35.31, p = .002. The null hypothesis was rejected that there were no statistically significant differences in the mean ELA state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018. I averaged all mathematics state test scores between before the testing years of 2013 - 2015 and after the testing years of 2016 - 2018. The results indicated that mathematics state test scores increased after the implementation of SES by 64.5 points, t(227) = 39.53, p = .004 (see Table 5). The null hypothesis was rejected that there were no statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES by 64.5 points, t(227) = 39.53, p = .004 (see Table 5). The null hypothesis was rejected that there were no statistically significant differences in the mean mathematics state test scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018.

### **Interpretation of the Findings**

ELA state test scores increased after the implementation of SES by 62.6 points. After the implementation of SES, there was a statistically significant increase in the ELA state test scores of at-risk students at the research site. The mathematics state test scores increased after the implementation of SES by 64.5 points. After the implementation of SES, there was a statistically significant increase in the mathematics state test scores of at-risk students at the research site. SES appeared to help at-risk students at the research site to improve their proficiency in both ELA and mathematics state test scores. The results of this study aligned with researchers who have shown that an additional amount of instructional time in the classroom or after school hours can be beneficial to students in all academic subjects and grade levels.

ELA and mathematics state test scores increased after the implementation of SES. The findings provide evidence that SES programs are effective because the ELA and mathematics teachers at the research site participated in pre-service training on SES curriculum. Preservice and ongoing training of ELA and mathematics teachers proved to be beneficial to the at-risk students at the research site because ELA and mathematics state test scores increased after the implementation of SES. According to researchers, SES should focus on how to implement the SES curriculum (Darling-Hammond et al., 2020; Shakman et al., 2017). Teachers teaching in SES programs are receiving training (Schwartz et al., 2018).

ELA and mathematics teachers at the research site had ongoing training, which was one-to-one coaching at the research site. During the ongoing training, these teachers received guidance on differentiating instruction for at-risk students to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics. The findings of this research align with the recommendations of Garcia et al. (2020) who stated that educators benefit from 1:1 coaching. ELA and mathematics teachers at the research had ongoing training to learn how SES offered after-school hours could be applied as a high-quality SES program to increase at-risk students' state test scores by at least five percentile points. The findings of this research align with the recommendations of Schwartz et al. (2018) who reported that high-quality afterschool programs could help students to increase state test scores by at least 12 percentile points. The findings of this research also align with the Schueler et al.'s (2017) recommendations that students benefit from participation in SES instruction and practice. The at-risk students at the research site participated in SES classes and received instruction in ELA and mathematics after school hours to increase their state test scores. ELA and mathematics state test scores increased after the implementation of SES providing a statistical evidence that SES has a positive effect on state tests. Thus, the findings of this study aligned with Schueler et al. (2017), Schwartz et al. (2018), Davis and Fullerton (2016), Dougherty (2015), Vance et al. (2021), and Williams (2019).

Furthermore, the findings provide evidence that SES had a positive effect on ELA and mathematics state test scores given that the at-risk students who participated in SES at the research site increased their proficiency in ELA and mathematics as measured by ELA and mathematics state tests. SES was implemented at the research site as an intervention program to help at-risk students at the research site to pass state tests and graduate from high school. The findings of this research align with Schueler et al. (2017), who wrote that implementing interventions could have significant improvement in the graduation rates of students. At-risk students participated in SES at the research site after school hours and received additional instructional time by the same teachers who taught the ELA and mathematics curriculum during school hours. These students increased their state scores after the implementation of SES. Teachers who use SES provide additional instruction to students either during the school day or after school, and depending on the local union contract, SES can be offered as a summer program (Schueler et al., 2017). The findings of this research align with Schueler et al. (2017) who wrote that SES programs are used for students to attend classes after school hours to improve their proficiency.

The most effective programs use standard-aligned curricula, supplemented with district-developed lessons and activities (Schwartz et al., 2018). ELA and mathematics teachers at the research site participated in pre-service training and had ongoing training on how to use standard-aligned curricula and to develop lessons and activities to supplement instruction in the SES program for at risk students. ELA and mathematics teachers applied knowledge from the training and taught at-risk students standard-aligned curricula. The findings provide evidence that ELA and mathematics teachers applied knowledge from the standard-aligned curricula to at-risk students at the research site who in turn increased their ELA and mathematics state scores after the implementation of SES.

SES is designed to focus on individualized and high-quality curriculum (Schwartz et al., 2018). ELA and mathematics teachers at the research site were trained on individualized and high-quality curriculum for the SES program. ELA and mathematics teachers applied knowledge of individualized and high-quality curriculum to teach at-risk students. The findings provide evidence that ELA and mathematics teachers taught individualized and high-quality curriculum to at-risk students at the research site who participated in SES and increased their ELA and mathematics state scores after the implementation of SES.

Davis and Fullerton (2016) explored the efforts of one network of afterschool programs. Specifically, such afterschool programs leverage new media technologies to promote out-of-school learning among high school students. The focus of the program was on connecting learning to school contexts (Davis & Fullerton, 2016). Davis and Fullerton suggested that such program should be used in schools to help students learn the curriculum. The findings of my study provide evidence that SES had an effect on state tests of at-risk students because the ELA and mathematics teachers at the research site used media technologies to promote out-of-school learning among at-risk high school students. The findings provide evidence that at-risk students at the research site who participated in SES increased their ELA and mathematics state scores after the implementation of SES.

According to Dougherty (2015), school districts seeking to improve their adolescent literacy outcomes face resource constraints. Budget cuts necessitate that school leaders find ways to leverage existing resources. School leaders need to find solutions to fund curriculum programs in short timeframes (Dougherty, 2015). A method used for improving student outcomes is increased learning time, especially in the tested areas of ELA and mathematics (Dougherty, 2015). According to Dougherty, there is mixed evidence as to whether increasing learning time overall or in specific subject areas can produce favorable effects on student outcomes. Dougherty stated that after school programs offer a "double dose" of instruction in subject areas most notably reading and mathematics (para. 2). According to Dougherty, increased exposure to algebra instruction and favorable-ability groupings can have positive short-term impacts on a student's academic performance. Furthermore, increased exposure to instruction can have positive longer-run impacts on high-school graduation. According to the LSDOE, district administrators at the research site applied for additional state and federal grants to increased learning time to improve student outcomes. Through funding, ELA and mathematics teachers participated in SES training. After the implementation of SES, atrisk students at the research site were offered increased learning time after school hours. The findings provide evidence that increased learning time after school hours helped these students improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics.

According to Vance et al. (2021), statewide education organizations such as the ACSA and the California Collaborative for Educational Excellence included in their reopening guidance an emphasis on school and expanded learning partnerships. For example, through the statewide system of support for expanded learning, school districts should create partnerships with county offices of education and expanded learning intermediaries to provide training and technical assistance to local systems and programs (Vance et al., 2021). For instance, school districts could receive via partnerships educational programs together with training and technical assistance to help students graduate from school (Vance et al., 2021). Similar to Vance's et al. (2021) conclusions, district administrators at the research site searched for support for expanded learning intermediaries to provide training on SES. Through funding for SES for training of ELA and mathematics teachers, at-risk students were assisted to increase their proficiency and

graduate from high school. At-risk students at the research site were offered expanded learning after school hours. The findings provide evidence that expanded learning helped these students improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics as measured by state tests.

The ACSA (2020) reported that school leaders should have reopening planning after COVID-19 pandemic. School leaders should consider expanded learning programs for students (Darling-Hammond et al., 2020). For instance, students who participate in expanded learning programs attend an average of 3.5 to 17 more days of school per year than do their peers who do not attend expanded learning programs. The attendance differences are especially found in Grades 9 through 12 (Williams, 2019). Faced with COVID-19, school leaders should encourage coordination across schools and expanded learning systems in response to school closures (ACSA, 2020). Following the start of the pandemic, the state of California requested publicly funded expanded learning providers to partner with schools to support students during the school day, in contrast to only operating after school-day instruction ended (ACSA, 2020). The state's reopening schools task force highlighted the investment and support for expanded learning from the governor, the president of the State Board of Education, and the superintendent of public instruction (ACSA, 2020). According to ACSA, California's subsequent reopening guidance described how expanded learning programs can support different models of learning. Similar to ACSA's and Williams' (2019) conclusions, district administrators at the research site received support for expanded learning intermediaries to provide training on SES. ELA and mathematics teachers continued their ongoing SES training

during COVID-19. At-risk students at the research site continue to be offered SES using Zoom as an online learning platform. The findings of this research provide evidence that SES programs are effective for at-risk students to improve their proficiency ELA and mathematics on state tests. The findings of this study are that there is a positive relationship between SES and ELA and mathematics local state tests. Specifically, there were statistically significant differences in the mean ELA and mathematics state scores of at-risk students before the implementation of SES in 2013 - 2015 and after the implementation of SES in 2016 - 2018.

Vygotsky's (1978) SDT was the theoretical foundation for this research study. Vygotsky posited that learning would occur when students are provided with a supportive learning environment and when students take an active role in their learning process. Vygotsky developed ZPD to account for the learning potential of children. An individual learns best when working together with others during joint collaboration (Roosevelt, 2008). Though the concept of ZPD, teachers design instruction and analyze learning of students (Campbell, 2008). According to the senior administrator at the research site, atrisk students were supported with opportunities to develop ELA and mathematics skills by the same literacy and mathematics teachers who delivered the same course content to at-risk students who attended SES classes. According to the senior administrator at the research site, district SES courses were designed based on Vygotsky's SDT. SDT was used by SES teachers to help at-risk students to increase proficiency in ELA and mathematics local state test scores by using specific teaching strategies to teach these students. Thus, SDT and ZPD were implemented by SES teachers to create a learning environment of social interaction in SES classes. Thus, the findings provide evidence that SES was effective at the research site because the ELA and mathematics teachers participated in training and helped at-risk students increase their proficiency in ELA and mathematics.

#### Limitations of the Study

Archived ELA and mathematics state test scores limited this quantitative research study. Another limitation was the tracking of ELA and mathematics state test scores of matched at-risk students in Grades 9 - 12. A third limitation was that a comparison of ELA and mathematics state test scores of students who experienced SES and those who did not.

## Recommendations

The research site was a suburban public school district located in the Northern United States. As a means of helping at-risk high school students to meet state requirements for ELA and mathematics, school administrators implemented SES into the curriculum in 2016, which is supplemental education services offered after school hours. Based on the findings, after the implementation of SES, there was a statistically significant increase in the ELA and mathematics state test scores of at-risk students at the research site. The senior school district administrators should continue to implement SES at the research site for at-risk high school students to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics. Furthermore, senior school district administrators should continue to provide funding for PD for ELA and mathematics teachers with SES providers to improve their teaching pedagogies. By integrating SES into the curriculum, senior school district administrators can continue to support at-risk students after school hours to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics. The findings of this study can assist high school administrators to continue to use SES to assist at-risk students to reach proficiency on state tests.

The United States federal government mandated that school districts demonstrate proficiency for all students in ELA and mathematics (Lee, 2016; Maier et al., 2017; Martin et al., 2016). According to the LSDOE website in 2019, SES is an educational intervention and form of remediation used by school districts to assist students in increasing their proficiency in ELA and mathematics. School principals, district supervisors, and directors should implement SES for students to reach proficiency in literacy and mathematics state scores (Walker, 2016). School principals should implement SES for students to meet school district and state requirements (Reschly & Christenson, 2019). Given that the United States federal government increased funding to assist school districts with implementing SES (Reschly & Christenson, 2019), school leaders at the research site should continue to implement SES because at-risk students are not meeting the requirements for college and career readiness (Mirpuri & Jimenez, 2019). SES is used to address federal requirements for school improvements and the ability to support students in ELA and mathematics to enhance students' academic success (Mirpuri & Jimenez, 2019). SES includes extra time for instruction beyond the regular school day (Mirpuri & Jimenez, 2019). SES strategically incorporate evidence-based teaching practices that have showed significant improvement in grades and state test scores (Traill, 2017).

The results of this research showed that the ELA and mathematics state test scores increased since the implementation of SES. The results may be helpful to ELA and mathematics teachers and school administrators. I recommend to the school and district administrators to form a committee to include the SES trained ELA and mathematics teachers to develop a policy for the training, review, and implementation of SES. This policy on SES should encourage ELA and mathematics to continue their PD on SES to help students to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics. I also recommend the evaluation of SES at the research site by school and district administrators and ELA and mathematics teachers to ensure that school goals regarding at-risk students are met.

Further study should include interviews with school and district administrators and ELA and mathematics teachers to explore their perceptions and experiences regarding the implementation of SES. Also, further study should examine the implementation of SES for all high school at-risk students at the research site. Further researchers should examine archived state test scores in other academic subjects that could be offered in SES classes after school hours. Researchers may wish to examine ELA and mathematics state test scores of all at-risk students in Grades 9-12 who will participate in SES online because of COVID-19 and compare the scores to regular students. Researchers may also wish to examine ELA and mathematics state test scores of students who experienced SES and those who did not.

#### Implications

The results of this study revealed that the use of SES as an intervention program can contribute to the success of ELA and mathematics at-risk students at the research site. With positive SES experiences in ELA and mathematics, at-risk high school students are more likely to be successful in state tests. The implementation of SES as a quality intervention program could have implications for all high school students because the results of this research showed that the ELA and mathematics state test scores increased since the implementation of SES. The findings can be used by local businesses to sponsor SES intervention programs to prepare students to enter the workforce or higher education. A positive social change includes the recommendation to continue to use SES at the research site for at-risk students to increase their state test scores in ELA and mathematics for these students to graduate from school and to enroll in postsecondary education, including trade schools and entering the workforce.

The findings of this study can be used by high school administrators to decide to continue to use SES at the research site to help at-risk students to reach proficiency on state tests. School district administrators can use the findings of this study to continue to search for funding of SES for all teachers to receive training on how to integrate SES into the entire curricula in all schools for the benefit of all students. A positive social change includes the recommendation to continue to use SES at the research site for at-risk students to increase their state test scores in ELA and mathematics for these students to graduate from school and to enroll in postsecondary education, including trade schools and entering the workforce.

# Reflections

I am a novice researcher. I learned how to collect and analyze quantitative state test scores in ELA and mathematics by using a *t* test. I also learned about research limitations and statistical analyses. I had a positive learning experience by conducting this quantitative quasi-experimental research. My passion to help at-risk high school students helped me to understand data analysis to find ways to help school and district administrators to improve the ELA and mathematics skills of at-risk high school students. I developed research skills as a doctoral student. I explored how SES helped at-risk high school students at the research site. By conducting this research, I grew professionally as an educator who cares about at-risk high school students.

# Conclusion

I presented the conclusions and recommendations of this quasi-experimental research. The sample was a single group of 227 at-risk high school students. After the implementation of SES, there was a statistically significant increase in the ELA state test scores of at-risk students at the research site. Also, after the implementation of SES, there was a statistically significant increase in the mathematics state test scores of at-risk students at the research site. Also, after the implementation of SES, there was a statistically significant increase in the mathematics state test scores of at-risk students at the research site. Thus, SES appeared to help at-risk students at the research site to improve their proficiency in both ELA and mathematics state test scores. A positive social change includes the continuation of SES to help at-risk students increase their state test scores in literacy and mathematics to graduate from school and to enroll in postsecondary education, including trade schools and entering the workforce.

The senior school district administrators should: (a) continue to implement SES at the research site for at-risk high school students to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics, (b) provide funding for PD for ELA and mathematics teachers with SES providers to improve their teaching pedagogies, and (c) support at-risk students after school hours to improve their proficiency in ELA and mathematics. School principals, district supervisors, and directors should implement SES for at-risk high school students to reach proficiency in ELA and mathematics state scores. School and district administrators should implement SES for all high school students at the research site who need to improve proficiency in ELA and mathematics.

#### References

- Aftab, J. (2015). Teachers' beliefs about differentiated instructions in mixed ability classrooms: A case of time limitation. Journal of Education and Educational Development, 2(2), 94–114. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00223
- Alessandri, G., Zuffianò, A., & Perinelli, E. (2017). Evaluating intervention programs with a pretest-posttest design: A structural equation modeling approach. Frontiers in Psychology, 8, 223-229. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00223
- Allu, E. L. A. (2018). Advancing design education and industry collaboration for sustainable development in Nigeria: A review. *Proceedings of the 2018* AARCHES National Conference, 54–73.

https://d1wqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/62089374/

- Alvarez-Bell, R. M., Wirtz, D., & Bian, H. (2017). Identifying keys to success in innovative teaching: Student engagement and instructional practices as predictors of student learning in a course using a team-based learning approach. Teaching & Learning Inquiry, 5(2), 128–146. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00223</u>
- Ander, R., Guryan, J., & Ludwig, J. (2016). Improving academic outcomes for disadvantaged students: Scaling up individualized tutorials. Brookings Institute.
- Ashby, C. M. (2006). Testimony before the committee on education and the workforce, House of Representatives. No Child Left Behind Act: Education Actions Needed to Improve Implementation and Evaluation of Supplemental Educational Services (p. 27). United States Government Accountability Office (GAO).

Association of California School Administrators. (2020, May 28). School reopening planning group [Final report].

http://content.acsa. org/covid-19-school-reopening/acsa-school-reopening-reportmay-2020

- Bandura, A. (2008). Social Cognitive Theory. *The International Encyclopedia of Communication*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9781405186407.wbiecs053</u>
- Biag, M., & Castrechini, S. (2016). Coordinated Strategies to Help the Whole Child: Examining the Contributions of Full-Service Community Schools. *Journal of Education for Students Placed at Risk (JESPAR)*, 21(3), 157-173. https://doi.org/10.1080/10824669.2016.1172231
- Biddle, C., & Mette, I. M. (2016). Successful strategies for extended learning opportunities: A literature review of academic benefits and beyond. University of Southern Maine: School Improvement, 18.

https://digitalcommons.usm.maine.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1018&context =cepare\_improvement

- Bingham, A. J., & Burch, P. (2017). Navigating middle of the road reforms through collaborative community. *Democracy and Education*, 25(2), 1-10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00223</u>
- Bishop, J. (2015). Fifty years later: A chance to get ESEA back on track. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 23, 24. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00223

Brown, A. R. (2016). A comparative analysis of supplemental education services on academic outcomes in five large Washington school districts. Seton Hall
University Dissertations and Theses (ETDs).
<a href="https://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations/2154">https://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations/2154</a>

Buchanan, E. M., Valentine, K. D., & Frizell, M. L. (2019). Supplemental Instruction:
Understanding Academic Assistance in Underrepresented Groups. *The Journal of Experimental Education*, 87(2), 288-298.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00220973.2017.1421517

California Collaborative for Educational Excellence. (n.d.). Distance learning playbook. k12playbook.ccee-ca.org/distance-learning

Campbell, D. J. (2008). The learning theory podcast. Episode 4.

http://www.dancampbell.us/podcast/LTP-4\_Vygotsky\_ZPD.pdf

Cassidy, J., Ortlieb, E., & Grote-Garcia, S. (2016). Beyond the Common Core: Examining 20 years of literacy priorities and their impact on struggling readers. *Literacy Research and Instruction*, 55(2), 91–104.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00223

Cattaneo, M. A., Oggenfuss, C., & Wolter, S. C. (2017). The more, the better? The impact of instructional time on student performance. *Education Economics*, 25(5), 433–445. https://doi.org/10.1080/09645292.2017.1315055

Cherry, K. (2018). "What is the zone of proximal development?" <u>https://www.verywellmind.com/what-is-the-zone-of-proximal-development-</u> <u>2796034</u>
- Chou, C. C., Chuang, H. H., & Wharton-Beck, A. N. (2019). Fostering the development of social capital to enrich student experiences through after-school digital tutoring programs. *Journal of Educational Technology Development and Exchange*, *12*(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00223
- Cohen, M. D., Therriault, S., Scala, J., Lavinson, R., & Brand, B. (2019). Afterschool programming as a lever to enhance and provide career readiness opportunities. <u>https://ccrscenter.org/sites/default/files/Afterschool%20Career%20Readiness.pdf</u>
- Coyne, M. D., Oldham, A., Dougherty, S. M., Leonard, K., Koriakin, T., Gage, N. A., & Gillis, M. (2018). Evaluating the effects of supplemental reading intervention within an MTSS or RTI reading reform initiative using a regression discontinuity design. *Exceptional Children*, 84(4), 350–367.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00223

- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2017). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches*. Sage.
- Cutuli, J. J. (2018). Homelessness in high school: Population-representative rates of self-reported homelessness, resilience, and risk in Philadelphia. *Social Work Research*, 42(3), 159–168. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/swr/svy013</u>
- Darling-Hammond, L., Flook, L., Cook-Harvey, C., Barron, B., & Osher, D. (2020).
   Implications for educational practice of the science of learning and development.
   *Applied Developmental Science*, 24(2), 97–140.
   <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/10888691.2018.1537791">https://doi.org/10.1080/10888691.2018.1537791</a>

Davis, K., & Fullerton, S. (2016). Connected learning in and after school: Exploring

technology's role in the learning experiences of diverse high school students, *The Information Society*, 32(2), 98-

116, https://doi.org/10.1080/01972243.2016.1130498

Deutsch, N. L., Blyth, D. A., Kelley, J., Tolan, P. H., & Lerner, R. M. (2017). Let's talk after-school: The promises and challenges of positive youth development for after-school research, policy, and practice. In N. L. Deutsch (Ed.), *After-school programs to promote positive youth development* (45–68). https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2018.1441808

DiGiacomo, D. K., Prudhomme, J. J., Jones, H. R., Welner, K. G., & Kirshner, B. (2016).
 Why theory matters: An examination of contemporary learning time reforms.
 *Educational Policy Analysis Archives*, 24, 44-46.
 <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2018.1441808">https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2018.1441808</a>

- Dougherty, S. M. (2015). Bridging the discontinuity in adolescent literacy? Mixed evidence from a middle grades intervention <u>Education Finance and Policy</u>, 10(2), 157–192. <u>https://doi.org/10.1162/EDFP\_a\_00157</u>
- Duncan, G. J., & Murnane, R. J. (2016). Rising inequality in family incomes and children's educational outcomes. *The Russell Sage Foundation Journal of the Social Sciences* 2(2), 142–158. <u>https://www.muse.jhu.edu/article/616924</u>
- Dupéré, V., Dion, E., Leventhal, T., Archambault, I., Crosnoe, R., & Janosz, M. (2018).
   Is dropping out of high school more likely after stressful life events? *Research Brief, 3*(3). <u>https://doi.org/10.15781/T2XK8569F</u>

- Dyer, K. (2015). Research proof points-better student engagement improves student learning. <u>www.nwea.org/blog/2015/research-proof-points-better-student-</u> <u>engagement-improves-student-learning/</u>
- Farbman, D. A. (2015). The case for improving and expanding time in school: A review of key research and practice. *National Center on Time and Learning*, 1–11. <u>www.timeandlearning.org/sites/default/files/resources/caseformorelearningtime.p</u> <u>df</u>
- Fischer, A. (2019). State and federal investments in afterschool programs. *National Conference of State Legislatures*, 27(42). <u>www.ncsl.org/research/education/state-</u> <u>and-federal-investments-in-afterschool-programs.aspx</u>
- Fluke, A. (2018). 4 charities that support students in need. www.frontstream.com/blog/school-supply-charities
- Froiland, J. M., & Worrell, F. C. (2017). Parental autonomy support, community feeling and student expectations as contributors to later achievement among adolescents. *Educational Psychology*, 37(3), 261–271.

https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410.2016.1214687

- Garcia, I., Baldwin Grossman, J., Herrera, C., Strassberger, M., Dixon, M., & Linden, L. (2020). Aiming higher: Assessing higher achievement's out-of-school expansion efforts. MDRC.
- Gewertz, C. (2019). Common-Core Testing 2.0: Get updated in 7 questions. *Education Week*. <u>www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2019/02/27/common-core-testing-20-get-updated-in-7.html</u>

- Goddard, Y., Goddard, R., & Kim, M. (2015). School instructional climate and student achievement: An examination of group norms for differentiated instruction.
   *American Journal of Education*, 122(1), 111–131. https://doi.org/10.1086/683293
- Godwin, K., Seltman, H., Almeda, V. Q., Kai, S., Baker, R. S., & Fisher, A. V. (2016).The variable relationship between on-task behavior and learning. *University of Pennsylvania*.

www.upenn.edu/learninganalytics/ryanbaker/Godwin\_Cogsci\_2016\_Final.pdf

- Goldhaber, D., & Özek, U. (2019). How Much Should We Rely on Student Test Achievement as a Measure of Success? *Educational Researcher*, 48(7), 479-483. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189x19874061</u>
- Gorman, L. (2015). The impact on school performance of No Child Left Behind program sanctions. *National Bureau of Economic Research*, 1–2.

www.nber.org/digest/feb15/w20511.html

- Gravetter, F. J., & Wallnau, L. B. (2014). *Essentials of statistics for the behavioral sciences* (8th Ed.). College Learning.
- Gross, B., & Hill, P. T. (2016). The state role in K-12 education: From issuing mandates to experimentation. *Harvard Law & Policy Review*, 10, 299. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410.2016.1214687</u>
- Haynes, E. (2015, August). Boston public schools: A study of expanded learning time. *American Institutes for Research*. <u>www.air.org/project/boston-public-schools-</u> <u>study-expanded-learning-time</u>

- Heinrich, C. J., Burch, P., Good, A., Acosta, R., Cheng, H., Dillender, M., Kirshbaum, C., Nisar, H., & Stewart, M. (2014). Improving the implementation and effectiveness of out-of-school-time tutoring: Special symposium on qualitative and mixed-methods for policy analysis. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 33(2), 471-494. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pam.21745</u>
- Hendrick, C. (2017a). What does this look like in the classroom?: Bridging the gap between research and practice. John Catt Educational.
- Hendrick, C. (2017b, October 27). Teachers: Your guide to learning strategies that really work. *The Guardian*. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/teacher-</u> network/2017/oct/27/teachers-your-guide-to-learning-strategies-that-really-work
- Heppen, J. B., Zeiser, K., Holtzman, D. J., O'Cummings, M., Christenson, S., & Pohl, A. (2018). Efficacy of the Check & Connect Mentoring Program for At-Risk General Education High School Students. *Journal of Research on Educational Effectiveness*, 11(1), 56-82. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/19345747.2017.1318990</u>
- Herbers, J. E., Cutuli, J. J., Kolarova, L., Albu, A., & Sparks, L. A. (2017). Mental health and adaptation of children experiencing family homelessness. In M. Haskett (Ed.), *Child and family well-being and homelessness*. Springer.
- Institute of Education Sciences. (2011). A new generation of rigorous evaluations. NCEER & ARA. Institute of Education Sciences.

https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/projects/evaluation/index.asp

- Jacob, R. T., Armstrong, C., & Willard, J. A. (2015). Mobilizing volunteer tutors to improve student literacy: Implementation, impacts, and costs of the reading partners program. MDRC: Building Knowledge to Improve Social Policy, Institute for Social Research. Michigan: University of Michigan. www.mdrc.org/sites/default/files/ReadingPartners\_2015\_FR.pdf
- Jager, J., Putnick, D. L., & Bornstein, M. H. (2017). II. More than just Convenient: The scientific merits of homogeneous convenience samples. *Developmental Methodology*, 82(2), 13–30. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 82(2), 13-30. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/mono.12296</u>

Jez, S. J., & Wassmer, R. W. (2015). The impact of learning time on academic achievement. *Education and Urban Society*, 47(3), 284–306. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013124513495275</u>

Johnson, R. B., & Christensen, L. (2019). *Educational research: Quantitative, qualitative, and mixed approaches* (7th ed.). Sage.

Kim, T. H. (2016). The effects of Title I programs on the percentage of proficient students from low-income families using EdFacts Data. <u>https://aefpweb.org/sites/default/files/webform/42/2017%20AEFP%20paper\_Kim</u> <u>.pdf</u> Kistner, A., Píriz, D. G., Williams, R., Therriault, S., Marek, S., Faude, S., & Muncey, D. (2017). Boston Public Schools Expanded Learning Time Research Collaborative: Year 2 Findings Report. Boston: AIR.
<u>https://www.air.org/sites/default/files/downloads/report/Boston-Expanded-</u>

Learning-Afterschool-Report-Year-2-September-2017.pdf

- Kolbe, T., & O'Reilly, F. (2017). The cost of increasing in-school time: Evidence from the Massachusetts expanded learning time initiative. *Leadership and Policy in Schools*, 16(4), 563–601. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15700763.2016.1232832</u>
- Kremer, K. P., Maynard, B. R., Polanin, J. R., Vaughn, M. G., & Sarteschi, C. M. (2015). Effects of after-school programs with at-risk youth on attendance and externalizing behaviors: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Youth* and Adolescence, 44(3), 616–636. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-014-0226-4</u>
- Lee, A. (2016). Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA): What you need to know. <u>https://www.understood.org/en/school-learning/your-childs-rights/basics-about-</u> <u>childs-rights/every-student-succeeds-act-essa-what-you-need-to-know</u>
- Lee, O. (2017). Common core state standards for ELA/literacy and next generation science standards: Convergences and discrepancies using argument as an example. *Educational Researcher*, 46(2), 90–102.

https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X17699172

Leedy, P. D., & Ormrod, J. E. (2019). *Practical research: Planning and design* (12th ed.). Pearson Education.

Legislative Finance Committee. (2016). *Program evaluation: Assessing "time-on-task" and efforts to extend learning time* (Report No. 16-04). Santa Fe, NM: Legislative Finance Committee.

https://www.nmlegis.gov/Entity/LFC/Documents/Program\_Evaluation\_Reports/A ssessing%20Time-on-

Task%20and%20Efforts%20To%20Extend%20Learning%20Time.pdf

Lester, A. M., Chow, J. C., & Melton, T. N. (2020). Quality is critical for meaningful synthesis of afterschool program effects: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Youth Adolescence*, 49, 369–382. <u>http://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-019-01188-8</u>

Local State Department of Education. (2019). Suplemental Educational Services.

- Lopez, J., & Rivera, P. (2015). Increasing time and enriching learning for greater equity in schools: Perspective and two community funders. *Voices in Urban Education*, 40, 52–64. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1056982.pdf</u>
- Maier, A., Daniel, J., & Oakes, J. (2017). Community schools as an effective school improvement strategy: A review of the evidence.

https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/community-schools-effective-schoolimprovement-brief

- Marchetti, R., Wilson, R. H., & Dunham, M. (2016). Activities of at-risk high school academic achievement and extracurricular school students. *Educational Research Quarterly*, *39*(4), 3–20.
   <a href="https://search.proquest.com/docview/1788738761/abstract/F5C773556DE940EFP">https://search.proquest.com/docview/1788738761/abstract/F5C773556DE940EFP</a>
   Q/1?accountid=6724
- Marek, S., Goldfinger, S., Mayer, E., Faude, S., & Muncey, D. (2016). Boston public schools expanded learning time research collaborative: Year 1 findings report. *AIR*. <u>https://www.air.org/resource/boston-public-schools-expanded-learning-timeresearch-collaborative-year-1-findings-report</u>

Martin, C., Sargrad, S., & Batel, S. (2016). Explore the data for 'Making the Grade.' www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-k-

12/news/2016/05/19/137455/explore-the-data-for-making-the-grade/

- Matheson, I. A. (2015, March 21). Self-regulatory efficacy and mindset of at-risk students: An exploratory study. *Exceptional Education International*, 25, 67–90. <u>http://ir.lib.uwo.ca/eei/vol25/iss1/4/</u>
- Maykel, C., & Bray, M. A. (2020). Promoting mind-body health in schools:
   Interventions for mental health professionals. American Psychological
   Association.
- McBride, A. M., Chung, S., & Robertson, A. (2016). Preventing academic disengagement through a middle school–based social and emotional learning program. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1053825916668901</u>

- McCahill, K. R. (2015). A family and community variable prediction model for NJASK mathematics for sixth and seventh grade assessment results: The impact on school evaluation. East Orange: Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses (ETDs). http://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations/2088
- McCombs, J. S., Whitaker, A. A., & Yoo, P. Y. (2020). Enriching kids: The benefits of using public funds to pay for out-of-school (OST) time programs. RAND Corporation, IG–134. <u>www.rand.org/pubs/infographics/IG134.html</u>
- McMurrer, J., Frizzell, M., Yoshioka, N., Scott, C., & Ostler, N. (2015). Expanded learning time: A summary of findings from case studies in four states. *Center on Education Policy*. <u>www.cep-dc.org/displayDocument.cfm?DocumentID=445</u>
- Meador, D. (2020). *Strategies for teachers to maximize student learning time*. ThoughtCo.com. <u>www.thoughtco.com/strategies-for-teachers-to-maximize-student-learning-time-4065667</u>
- Meens, D. E., & Howe, K. R. (2015). NCLB and its wake: Bad news for democracy. *Teachers College Record*, 117(6), 1–44.
- Michelmore, K., & Dynarski, S. (2016). The gap within the gap: Using longitudinal data to understand income differences in student achievement (NBER Working Paper No. 22474). National Bureau of Economic Research.

https://doi.org/10.3386/w22474

Midkiff, B., & Cohen-Vogel, L. (2015). Understanding local instructional responses to federal and state accountability mandates: A typology of extended time. *Peabody Journal of Education*, 90(1), 9–26.

https://doi.org/10.1080/0161956X.2015.988522

Miksic, M. (2020). Johns Hopkins Institute for Education Policy

https://edpolicy.education.jhu.edu/glossary/

Mirpuri, S., & Jimenez, L. (2019). The rigor of a high school diploma is at risk. *Center for American Progress*. <u>www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-k-</u>12/news/2019/05/20/469664/rigor-high-school-diploma-risk/

Moffitt, S. (2016). The state of educational improvement: The legacy of ESEA Title I. *History of Education Quarterly*, *56*(2), 375–381.

https://doi.org/10.1111/hoeq.12189

- Moroney, D. (2019). *The science of learning and development in afterschool systems and settings* (PDF). AIR. <u>www.air.org/sites/default/files/downloads/report/Science-of-</u> learning-and-development-afterschool-settings-2019-rev.pdf
- Morrison, G. R., Ross, S. J., Morrison, J. R., & Kalman, H. K. (2019). *Designing effective instruction*. John Wiley & Sons.
- National League of Cities. (2020). *City strategies to engage older youth in afterschool* programs. <u>www.nlc.org/city-strategies-to-engage-older-youth-in-afterschool-</u> programs
- Niles, R. (2018). Standard deviation. Robert Niles.

www.robertniles.com/stats/stdev.shtml

Oreopoulos, P., Brown, R. S., & Lavecchia, A. M. (2017). Pathways to education: An integrated approach to helping at-risk high school students. *Journal of Political Economy*, 125(4), 947–984. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/692713</u>

Palmisano, J. (2014). No Child Left Behind: Where is it now? *Law Street Media*, *LLC*. <u>http://lawstreetmedia.com/issues/education/is-no-child-left-behind-an-appropriate-measure-of-student-growth-and-teacher-effectiveness/</u>

- Partelow, L., Brown, C., Shapiro, S., & Johnson, S. (2018). 7 great education policy ideas for progressives in 2018. *Center for American Progress*. www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-k-12/reports/2018/03/28/448156/7great-education-policy-ideas-progressives-2018/
- Regoli, N. (2015). 14 crucial pros and cons of the No Child Left Behind Act. *ConnectUs*. <u>https://connectusfund.org/14-crucial-pros-and-cons-of-the-no-child-left-behind-act</u>
- Reschly, A., & Christenson, S. (2019). The intersection of student engagement and families: A critical connection for achievement and life outcomes. *Handbook of Student Engagement*
- Rinehart, J., & Yamashiro, N. (2017). Meeting the growing demand for afterschool and summer learning programs. In H. J. Malone & T. Donahue (Eds.), *The growing out-of-school time field: Past, present, and future* (213–227). Information Age Publishing.

- Roberts, T. S. (2016). Effects as precursors to effectiveness: The personal and professional impacts of Title I school turnaround reforms on urban teachers.
  Michigan State University, Curriculum, Instruction, and Teacher Education.
- Roda, A. (2017). 'More [time] is better or less is more?' Neoliberal influences on teaching and learning time. *Journal of Education Policy*, 32(3), 303–321. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02680939.2016.1255917</u>
- Roosevelt, F. D. (2008). Zone of proximal development. In N. J. Salkind & K. Rasmussen (eds.), *Encyclopedia of educational psychology* (pp. 1017-1022). Sage.
- Schauble, H. (2015). Public school choice and supplemental education services:Exploring K-12 education reforms in Washington State [Master's Thesis].University of Washington, Bothell.

https://digital.lib.washington.edu/researchworks/bitstream/handle/1773/34838/Sc hauble%20-%20Capstone.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y

- Schulte, A. C., & Stevens, J. J. (2015). Once, sometimes, or always in special education:
  Mathematics growth and achievement gaps. *Exceptional Children*, 81(3), 370–387.
- Schueler, B. E., Goodman, J. S., & Deming, D. J. (2017). Can states take over and turn around school districts? Evidence from Lawrence, Massachusetts. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 39(2), 311-332.
- Schwanenflugel, P. J., & Tomporowski, P. D. (2017). *Physical activity and learning after school: The PAL program.* Guilford Press.

- Schwartz, H., McCombs, J., Augustine, C., & Leschitz, J. (2018). *Getting to work on summer learning*. Rand Corporation.
- Shakman, K., Bailey, J., & Breslow, N. (2017, February). A primer for continuous improvement in schools and districts [White paper]. Education Development Center.

http://edc.org/sites/default/files/uploads/primer\_for\_continuous\_improvement.pdf

Sharp, L. A. (2016). ESEA reauthorization: An overview of the Every Student Succeeds Act. *Texas Journal of Literacy Education*, 4(1), 9–13.

Shuttleworth, M. (2008). Quantitative research design. Exploreable.

https://explorable.com/quantitative-research-design

- Simonton, S. (2016). Keeping adolescents engaged: What can after-school programs do? *YouthToday.com*. <u>https://youthtoday.org/2016/05/keeping-adolescents-engaged-</u> <u>what-can-after-school-programs-do/</u>
- Sleek, S. (2017). The long and the short of it: Chronic stress measured at the cellular level. *APA Observer*, *27*, 15–19.

Sparks, S. (2018). After-school programs keep learning going with student data. *Education Week*. <u>www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2018/11/28/after-school-</u> <u>programs-keep-learning-going-with-student.html</u>

St. Clair, L., & Stone, T. (2016). Who gets the better educators in afterschool? An analysis of teaching and learning interactions and student economic status. *School Community Journal*, 26(2), 71–81. <u>https://search-</u>

proquestcom.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/docview/1862999710?accountid=14872v

Steinberg, M., & Quinn, R. (2017). Education reform in the post-NCLB era: Lessons learned for transforming urban public education. *Cityscape*, 19(1), 191–216. www.jstor.org/stable/26328306

The After School Alliance. (2009, December). Out-of-school-learning to boost high school success: A proposed federal investment. *The Challenge of Recruiting and Retaining Older Youth*, 1–28.

http://www.afterschoolalliance.org/documents/Afterschool\_In\_Brief\_09\_FINAL.

- Toldson, I. A. (2019). *Why it's wrong to label students 'at-risk*.' TheConversation.com. <u>https://theconversation.com/why-its-wrong-to-label-students-at-risk-109621</u>
- Traill, S. (2017). Evidence for afterschool and expanded learning. *ExpandEDSchools.org*. <u>www.expandedschools.org/blog/evidence-afterschool-and-expanded-</u> learning#sthash.dFis5iZA.dpbs

United States Department of Education. (2019). *Improving basic programs operated by local educational agencies (Title I, Part A)*. Washington: The United States Department of Education. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/programs/titleiparta/index.html</u>

Vance, F., Wolforth, S., & Kimner, H. (2021, February). Planning integrated whole child supports: Key questions for collaborative discussions [Companion tool]. Policy Analysis for California Education.

http://edpolicyinca.org/publications/expanded-learning-partnerships

Vygotsky, L. S. (1978). *Mind in society: The Development of Higher Psychological Processes*. Harvard University Press. Wagner, W., Göllner, R., Werth, S., Voss, T., Schmitz, B., & Trautwein, U. (2016). Student and teacher ratings of instructional quality: Consistency of ratings over time, agreement, and predictive power. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *108*(5), 705–721. https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000075

Walker, T. (2016). A 9 to 5 school day: Are longer hours better for students and educators? *National Education Association News*. <u>https://www.nea.org/advocating-for-change/new-from-nea/9-5-school-day-are-</u> longer-hours-better-students-and-educators

- White, M. C., & DiBenedetto, M. K. (2018). Self-regulation: An integral part of standards based education. In D. H. Schunk & J. A. Greene (Eds.), *Handbook of self-regulation of learning and performance* (2nd ed., pp. 208–222). Routledge.
- Williams, H. (2019). State of the state of expanded learning in California. State of California Department of Education.

http://afterschoolnetwork.org/sites/main/files/file-

attachments/can\_sots\_expanded\_learning\_2018-2019-a11y.pdf?1582667975

Washington State Department of Education. (2016). *Elementary and Secondary Education Act*. Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction. www.k12.wa.us/esea/default.aspx

Yin, R. K. (2018). *Case study research and applications design and methods* (6th ed.). Sage.

Yue, H., Rico, R. S., Vang, M. K., & Giuffrida, T. A. (2018). Supplemental instruction: Helping disadvantaged students reduce performance gap.

https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1200705.pdf

## Appendix: G Power Results

